Driving Change

How Hydrogen Can Fuel A Transport Revolution

BY EAMONN IVES



About the CPS

The Centre for Policy Studies was recently named by Conservative MPs polled by ComRes as the most influential think tank in Westminster. Its mission is to develop policies that widen enterprise, ownership and opportunity.

As an independent non-profit think tank, the CPS seeks likeminded individuals and companies to support its work, but retains editorial control of all of its output to ensure that it is rigorous, accurate and unbiased.

Founded in 1974 by Sir Keith Joseph and Margaret Thatcher, the CPS has a world-class track record in turning ideas into practical policy. As well as developing the bulk of the Thatcher reform agenda, it has been responsible for proposing the raising of the personal allowance, the Enterprise Allowance, the ISA, transferable pensions, synthetic phonics, free ports, and many other successful policy innovations.

About the Author

Eamonn lves is a Researcher at the Centre for Policy Studies. He features frequently in the national media, and has written for CapX, The Times, The Telegraph, The Independent, BrexitCentral, BusinessGreen, CityAM, and ConservativeHome among others. Eamonn currently sits on the advisory panel for Climate Assembly UK, a citizens' assembly convened by six House of Commons select committees to discuss the UK's 2050 Net Zero emissions target. Before joining the Centre for Policy Studies, Eamonn was a researcher at the think tank Bright Blue, specialising in energy and environment policy.

Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank James Heywood and Alex Morton for their assistance in structuring this report and for their help in researching its contents. The author would also like to thank Robert Colvile and Caroline Elsom for their careful editing, and Sam Hall for his constructive comments and feedback on an earlier draft. Finally, special thanks to Ryse Hydrogen for their generous support of this research. Any errors of fact or judgement are the author's alone.

Contents

Ι.	Introduction	4
II.	Current issues with domestic transport	8
III.	The current plan for decarbonisation	18
IV.	The economic implications – and opportunities	30
IV.	Policy recommendations	35
V.	Conclusion	46
En	dnotes	48

 \bigcirc

I. Introduction

"Climate change knows no national boundaries, but I agree that the United Kingdom can lead the way, with punctilious and radical action."¹ The Prime Minister, writing in a recent letter to the Committee on Climate Change, was correct on both counts – that climate change is a truly international threat, but also that the UK can pioneer and deliver the necessary solutions to overcome it.

Since June 2019, the UK has been legally committed to the principle of 'Net Zero' domestic greenhouse gas emissions by 2050. This means that in three decades' time, no more greenhouse gases can be emitted in the UK than are removed from the atmosphere, for example via natural sequestration by trees, or by directly extracting offending gases from the air.

This objective cannot be met simply through fine words, noble ambition, and bold statements of intent. It will require changes to be made across the length and breadth of the economy, both at home and abroad. At the same time, for action to be not just meaningful but actually effective, it must work with the grain of the market – and of human behaviour. Successful climate policies need also to be a source of jobs, growth, and innovation, rather than an obstacle to them.

On this score, the UK already has a proud track record of reducing pollution without impacting growth. Across the 21st century, it can boast the highest average decarbonisation rate of any G20 nation.² Since 1990, it has cut domestic emissions by a third.³

Yet the burden of decarbonisation has not been equally shared. The bulk of the heavy lifting has been done by the energy sector, in particular the transition away from coal-fired power generation. Transport, a crucial sector in terms of emissions, has witnessed only fractional reductions in recent decades.⁴

With transport now the biggest contributor to overall greenhouse gas emissions - responsible for 28 per cent of the total - effectively decarbonising it will be critical to achieving the UK's 2050 Net Zero ambitions. This goes hand in hand with the equally pressing need to tackle the UK's dangerously polluted air especially in urban areas.⁵ Poor air quality is recognised as the number one threat to public health in the UK,6 with estimates suggesting that ambient air pollution leads to the premature deaths of 40,000 people a year.7 It also has significant economic and ecological consequences.8 Despite this, the UK has consistently failed to meet its own standards with regards to certain toxic air pollutants, losing three court rulings on the matter in recent years.9

To their credit, successive Governments have had clear visions for cleaning up the transport sector. Yet the overwhelming focus has been on the personal car market, where decarbonisation efforts have been based principally on electrification.¹⁰ The current administration, for example, has decided to ban the sale of new petrol- and diesel-powered cars and vans by 2040 – with a consultation currently underway to bring this forward to 2035,¹¹ and possibly even 2030.¹² The problem is that the path to transport decarbonisation is not so much unclear as it is incomplete. In particular, heavier duty vehicles – such as buses, some light goods vehicles (LGVs), heavy goods vehicles (HGVs), and even shipping and parts of the railway network – are all likely to struggle to sufficiently reduce their gross emissions in line with Net Zero by 2050.

The key challenge is that while lighter vehicles like cars can easily take advantage of electrification and ever improving battery technologies, such solutions are less viable for heavier transport types – both in terms of charging times and the sheer weight and bulk of the batteries needed.¹³ There are also question marks over whether or not the National Grid will be able to handle charging the entire UK vehicle fleet.¹⁴

Battery capacity is, of course, improving all the time. But in the absence of transformative breakthroughs in the fundamental technology, it will always have its limits – indeed, it is striking that the exponential growth in electric vehicle take-up in recent years has been overwhelmingly dominated by cars, with heavier vehicles remaining overwhelmingly dependent on fossil fuels.¹⁵

So, while the Government is right to focus on batteries as a key part of the solution, they cannot be depended on to fully decarbonise the transport sector.

If the UK is to succeed in complying with its ambitions for decarbonising transport, and cleaner air, another solution will be needed for heavier forms of transport. And the most obvious contender – indeed, the only realistic one – is hydrogen.¹⁶

This energy-dense fuel can be utilised in a fuel cell, which converts the hydrogen into water and an electric current via a reaction with oxygen taken from the air. Often, fuel cell electric vehicles (FCEVs) and battery electric vehicles (BEVs) have been seen as in direct competition with each other. Yet in many ways, they are complementary.17 Fuel cells have historically been more expensive than batteries, but innovation and deployment at scale have seen costs fall. The key advantages of fuel cells are that they are typically lighter than equivalently sized battery powertrains, and that they have much shorter refuelling times. Rather than waiting hours for a battery to recharge from the mains, one simply refills an FCEV's fuel tank with hydrogen at the pump just as one would do for petrol or diesel. Fuel cells are also much more energy-dense than batteries, and therefore take up less space on a vehicle.

In sum, hydrogen fuel cells can address the parts of the vehicle market that batteries cannot reach – those which require larger vehicles, with the ability to handle heavier loads, longer distances, faster refuelling times, and steeper hills. This makes FCEVs ideally suited to decarbonising HGVs, buses, shipping, trains (in the absence of full electrification), and potentially some parts of aviation.

Talking to policy specialists in this area, both within Government and outside it, there is a clear acceptance that FCEVs will need to play a role in the transport system in the coming decades, alongside BEVs. There is also a wider acceptance that hydrogen as a fuel will have a critical role to play in the wider decarbonisation agenda, for example via its use in domestic heating. But there is as yet no convincing roadmap for how that will happen.

The current risk, therefore, is that there will be some vehicles for which electrification cannot be relied upon, and the government will fail to meet its various climate and air quality objectives. The UK has a clear strategy to deal with decarbonising the personal car market, but it needs to ensure that plans are in place for other vehicles – which are larger and typically make longer journeys, where constant recharging is not an option – to have a viable route to decarbonisation, such as through other clean fuels like hydrogen.

Battery technology is now also dominated by China – an economy many businesses might have apprehensions about fostering deeper trade links with as we emerge from the fallout of the COVID-19 crisis.¹⁸ In early 2019, there were 316 gigawatt hours of global lithium cell manufacturing capacity, of which 73 per cent was in China.¹⁹

Hydrogen, however, is relatively unclaimed economic terrain. Certainly, some nations are starting to invest heavily in hydrogen, and it has been identified as an attractive industry to funnel money into as part of various COVID-19 economic recovery packages – recently evidenced by plans drawn up by the European Union.²⁰

That said, there is still a window of opportunity for the UK to establish itself as a leading player in the global hydrogen economy – whether by producing the fuel itself, or the vehicles which will eventually make use of it. In fact, there are good reasons why the UK is especially wellpositioned to capture the economic benefits of an expanded global hydrogen industry. For example, it has a mature renewable energy sector, which will be necessary to power the electrolysers to make green hydrogen, and vehicle manufacturers based in the UK are already producing hydrogen-powered FCEVs.

A home-grown hydrogen industry would be a significant source of green jobs and growth, especially in Britain's former industrial heartlands - which would no doubt help the Government make good on its desires to 'level up' the country. The argument of this paper is therefore clear. Britain needs to decarbonise its transport network and clean up its air. But the longstanding battery-first, car-centric strategy risks leaving other parts of the transport sector behind. And since Britain will need hydrogen-powered vehicles and hydrogen infrastructure anyway, it makes sense to develop a clear strategy for FCEVs and the wider hydrogen sector at a point where Britain still has a realistic chance of capturing a significant slice of the global market.

Before the COVID-19 crisis began, the Government was working on a UK Transport Decarbonisation Plan, to be published later this year. A recent, and incredibly encouraging, positioning paper from the Department for Transport mapped out its anticipated programme of work, much of which would feed into the eventual plan.²¹ It affirmed an ambition to oversee deep cuts to emissions in every class of transport – and was steeped in optimism about the role which scientific breakthroughs will play in delivering a more sustainable transport system.²²

This report argues that the Transport Decarbonisation Plan, and the Government's wider strategy, should:

- Commit to ambitious targets for clean air, in order to incentivise cleaner travel and new technologies – for example by confirming a ceiling for damaging particulate matter in line with World Health Organisation guidelines, and supporting local authorities to establish and expand Clean Air Zones.
- 2 Introduce a target for a zero-emission bus fleet by 2038, accompanied by appropriate incentives – both in order to drive decarbonisation and to help establish a test bed for zero-emission heavy vehicle technologies. Given the

absence of consumer pressure in the market, such a shift will have to be incentivised by Government. As part of this, the Bus Service Operators Grant should be reformed from a 'fuel used' model to a 'distance travelled' one, with incentives tilted towards low- or zerocarbon buses.

- 3 Develop distinct strategies for decarbonising LGVs, HGVs, shipping, rail and aviation – at the moment, the progress being made by the car sector is covering up more serious failures in the rest of the transport network. Strategies should be produced to evaluate not only how to transition the various forms of freight towards zeroemission vehicles, in particular those powered by hydrogen, but how to clean up existing fleets, for example via retrofitting or scrappage schemes.
- 4 Ensure that Britain develops adequate hydrogen infrastructure and a comprehensive hydrogen strategy – and that hydrogen technologies are included as part of the Conservative Party manifesto commitment towards investing in research and development and clean energy. As a starting point, the Renewable Transport Fuel Obligation should be amended in order to better support the production of hydrogen fuel, not least by phasing out support for those biofuels which may have little or even

a negative impact on overall carbon emissions. We should also follow other countries by developing a proper UK hydrogen strategy and setting up a cross-departmental working group to coordinate policy.

The Conservative Party's 2019 manifesto correctly made the argument that free markets, innovation, and prosperity are not the enemies of the planet, but the best way to tackle the great environmental challenges we face.23 Britain has decarbonised faster than its counterparts because the Government incentivised the transition from coal to renewables, but let the market decide how that transition would develop. The result of that was a process of scaling up and technological innovation that saw Britain lead the world in offshore wind - and the cost of the power generated fall beyond all expectations.

To reach Net Zero by 2050, the UK should not gamble everything on one technological solution. Battery electric vehicles, fuel cell electric vehicles, hydrogen for heating, heat pumps, insulation, and more will all have a part to play, in different ways, in decarbonising the economy.

If the Government can get it right, Britain can decarbonise in a way that not only protects jobs and growth, but leads the world in creating them.

II. Current issues with domestic transport

The 2050 target of 'Net Zero' means rapidly decarbonising transport

The impacts of global warming are well documented. In the UK, all ten of the hottest years on record have occurred since 2002,²⁴ while globally, 19 of the hottest 20 years have all occurred since 2001 – the single exception being 1998.²⁵

As warmer air can hold more moisture than cooler air, climate scientists are observing a greater incidence of extreme weather phenomena – because evaporation and precipitation become more variable and pronounced.²⁶ Climate change is already manifesting itself in more frequent and extreme flooding events,²⁷ droughts,²⁸ and hurricanes,²⁹ alongside other phenomena such as forest fires and heatwaves.³⁰

Last year, the Government signed into law a commitment to 'Net Zero' greenhouse gas emissions by 2050.³¹ This means that the UK economy should not emit any more greenhouse gases than it sequesters, either via natural means like tree planting, or direct absorption of greenhouse gases from the atmosphere.³² The move was a significant step up compared to the previous target of an 80 per cent reduction by 2050 compared to 1990 emission levels, as legislated for in the Climate Change Act 2008.³³ Yet getting to that target will take determined effort – especially if it is to be achieved in a way which promotes growth rather than curtailing it.

The sources and extent of greenhouse gas emissions

Just as there are many different forms of greenhouse gas emissions, so too are there many different contributing sources. In the UK, the leading source is now transport, which accounts for 28 per cent of all emissions.³⁴ This is followed by energy supply (23 per cent), emissions from businesses (18 per cent), residential emissions (15 per cent), and agriculture (10 per cent).³⁵ The remainder come from sectors like waste management, the public services, and industrial processes.³⁶

As Chart 1 shows, the UK has managed to cut its domestic emissions dramatically in recent decades.³⁷



Chart 1. UK domestic greenhouse gas emissions (1990-2018)

Source: Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "2018 UK greenhouse gas emissions: final figures – data tables".

Yet such cuts have not been equally distributed. Greenhouse gas emissions in the energy supply, for instance, have fallen dramatically – from 278 million tonnes of carbon dioxide equivalent ($MtCO_2e$)

in 1990 to 104.9 MtCO₂e in 2018.³⁸ On the other hand, emissions from transport have barely changed at all – falling by just 3.8 MtCO₂e, from 128.1 MtCO₂e to 124.4 MtCO₂e.³⁹

In other words, since 1990, emissions from transport as a whole have declined by only 2.9 per cent.⁴⁰ And emissions from road transport specifically have actually increased, by around two per cent. In 2018, road transport in the UK emitted an additional 2.3 MtCO₂e into the atmosphere, compared to 1990.

Sector		1990	2018	Percentage change
Road	Passenger cars	72.3	68.5	-5.3
	Light duty vehicles	11.6	19.4	+67.2
	Buses	5.3	3.2	-39.6
	HGVs	20.5	20.7	+1
	Mopeds and motorcycles	0.8	0.5	-37.5
	Other	0.2	0.6	+200
Railways	Total	2.0	1.8	-10
Shipping	Total	8.5	5.9	-30.6
Aviation	Total	1.5	1.5	+/-0
Other mobile	Military aircraft and shipping	5.4	1.6	-70.4
	Aircraft support vehicles	0.2	0.6	+200

Table 1. Greenhouse gas emissions from selectec	l transport types (1990 and 2018, in MtCO _s e)
---	--	---

Source: Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "2018 UK greenhouse gas emissions: final figures - data tables".

The Government is well aware that reducing emissions from domestic transport will be key to meeting its Net Zero target. And its current plan is geared heavily towards electrification as the means to do so.

Last year, the Transport Secretary announced that the Government would be developing the UK's first ever Transport Decarbonisation Strategy, to set out how Net Zero greenhouse gas emissions will be achieved across all modes of transport by 2050.⁴¹ This plan is due to be completed and published later this year. The Government has wisely made very clear that the plan will focus particularly on how new technologies and innovation can be used to reduce emissions, as well as looking at how individuals may need to make major changes to the way they travel (known as 'modal shift').⁴²

Decarbonising transport has to be done in a sensitive way. Motorised transport is vital to our lives. Almost all of us are directly or indirectly dependent on the roads – and remained so even during the recent lockdown. Nor does road travel show any signs of slowing down, at least in mileage terms. In 2018, 328.1 billion miles were travelled by road vehicles in Great Britain. This equates to nearly 5,000 miles per person, or about 14 miles each per day – and represents a 29 per cent increase compared to 1990. Since 2012, the distance travelled has increased every year.⁴³

Delivering a sustainable and less polluting transport system will require a combination of targeted and appropriate government policies, in tandem with market-led technological advancements.

Already, progress has been made – and the UK now enjoys a slightly cleaner

transport system than it once did,⁴⁴ especially considering growth in the population and the economy.⁴⁵

This decarbonisation has been facilitated by ever more efficient engines, and the sorts of fuels which power them.⁴⁶ Chart 2 shows how many miles an average new car might be expected to drive on a gallon of either petrol or diesel.⁴⁷ Today, an average new petrol car should comfortably do at least 50 miles to the gallon – whereas in the late 1990s, an equivalent model might only have managed 34. Similarly, a new diesel car should be able to do around 60 miles to the gallon – whereas in the late 1990s, a figure closer to 40 would be more typical.⁴⁸

Chart 2. Average fuel consumption of new cars (1997-2018)



Source: Department for Transport, "Energy and environment (TSGB03): TSGB0304 (ENV0103): Average new car fuel consumption".

However, as helpful as efficiency gains have been, it is clear they will prove nowhere near sufficient enough to get the UK to comply with its near-term air quality objectives, and will certainly be incompatible with Net Zero greenhouse gas emissions by 2050.

Case study. How the UK electricity grid has reduced its emissions.

Perhaps the greatest decarbonisation success story in Britain has been how emissions associated with the electricity grid have plummeted, even compared to just a few years ago. In 2008, each kilowatt hour of electricity generated in the UK added around 495 grammes of carbon dioxide to the atmosphere. A decade later, each megawatt was adding only 207 grammes of carbon dioxide – a reduction of nearly 60 per cent.

This was the result of a series of intelligent policy decisions made by governments over a prolonged period, twinned with technological innovation, which delivered in particular:

- A cleaner energy mix. Today, the UK is far less reliant on polluting fuels like coal to generate electricity, and ever more reliant on natural gas, nuclear and renewables. Low-carbon electricity sources now account for over half of all electricity generated in the UK, while pure renewables have gone from 2.7 per cent at the turn of the millennium to 33 per cent in 2018.
- Reduced demand for electricity. Despite economic growth of 12.4 per cent, and population growth of 10.1 per cent, demand for electricity actually peaked in

the UK in 2005. Indeed, overall consumption is now comparable to levels observed in the mid-1990s. This has been facilitated by, among other things, homes and businesses becoming more efficient and using electricity more sparingly.

This approach required three key changes to be made:

- A long-term policy horizon, which ensured that while individual policies changed, there was no doubt of the ultimate goal in terms of reducing emissions in electricity generation;
- Investing in and supporting new technologies;
- A flexible approach rather than seeking 'silver bullets', which set price signals while leaving it to the market to respond.

This shows that deep emissions reductions within sectors are eminently possible, and that impressive results can be delivered more quickly than many initially imagined. But in order to do so, a set of principles are prerequisite – including consistent signals from government, and a regulatory landscape which allows for technological learning and deployment to take place, and the market to operate.

The Government also needs to act to improve air quality

Another obvious environmental challenge which is exacerbated by transport is air pollution. The combustion of fossil fuels in vehicle engines spews out noxious gases and particulates, contributing to diminished air quality.⁴⁹ Less well-known, however, is the extent to which the wearing down of tyres, brakes, clutches and road surfaces also worsens air quality – with the Government estimating that as much as 60 per cent of the fine particulate pollution associated with transport coming as a result of the abrasion of vehicle parts and road surfaces.⁵⁰

Air pollution is caused by a concentration of numerous harmful pollutants in localised atmospheres, and can become particularly acute in urban areas due to an increased density of economic activity and transport. The two pollutants which typically receive the most attention are oxides of nitrogen (NO) and particulate matter (PM).⁵¹ PM refers to microscopic solid or liquid matter suspended in the air, and is categorised in terms of its size – with PM_{2.5} (particulates measuring 2.5 microns or less in diameter) and PM₁₀ (particulates measuring 10 microns or less in diameter) the two most common units of focus.52 Other important pollutants include ammonia (NH₃), sulphur dioxide (SO₂), carbon monoxide, ozone (O₂), benzene, non-methane volatile organic compounds (NMVOCs), and heavy metals like lead, mercury, cadmium and nickel.53

The impacts of air pollution

A range of health impacts have been associated with exposure to air pollution, with respiratory and cardiovascular illnesses leading examples.⁵⁴ Increasingly, evidence has found that poor air quality can also lead to impaired cognitive ability,⁵⁵ mental health conditions like depression,⁵⁶ dementia,⁵⁷ stunted growth,⁵⁸ as well as various different cancers.⁵⁹

As is the case with most air pollution, PM causes respiratory and cardiovascular conditions, and has also been linked to elevated risks of cancer and dementia.⁶⁰ Typically, the finer the PM, the more prejudicial it is to human health, as it means particulates can get deeper into the body, including the bloodstream,

where they can damage tissues and internal organs like the heart, lungs, and brain.⁶¹

Some of the most common conditions linked to air pollution – such as respiratory diseases and cardiovascular diseases – have themselves been recognised as comorbidities with other serious conditions, not least COVID-19.⁶² Air pollution might also be a vector for negative health impacts, with a group of scientists recently publishing a position paper – albeit non-peer reviewed – which hypothesises that high levels of particulate matter in Northern Italy helped carry the virus through the air, exacerbating the crisis.⁶³

Ultimately, dirty air means people lead shorter and less healthy lives than the case would be otherwise. In 2016, a seminal report from the Royal College of Physicians and Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health estimated that poor ambient air quality in the UK is responsible for 40,000 premature deaths each year.⁶⁴ In 2010, the Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants published a study which found that anthropogenic PM pollution is associated with a loss of 340,000 lifeyears each year – a figure one can safely assume to have increased since.⁶⁵

The health impacts of air pollution, which impinge upon worker productivity and morbidity, also mean that dirty air poses a significant and growing economic cost.66 Poor air quality can lower the productivity of capital equipment, and have other undesirable economic impacts - one recent paper, for instance, found that it can trigger company executives to migrate from areas with elevated air pollution to areas where it is lower.⁶⁷ Finally, air pollution can be detrimental to the natural environment - causing phenomena like acid rain,68 the acidification of soils,69 the eutrophication of watercourses,70 biodiversity loss,⁷¹ and lower crop yields.⁷²

According to the OECD, the annual global welfare costs associated with the premature deaths from ambient air pollution alone stand at \$3 trillion in 2015 prices.⁷³ At the UK level, the World Health Organisation estimated the cost of air pollution in 2010 at \$83 billion, or 3.7 per cent of gross domestic product (GDP).⁷⁴ Transposing that crudely onto current GDP data would see the figure stand at £105.6 billion.⁷⁵

Stagnation in air quality improvement

The UK now enjoys much cleaner air than was the case previously. Owing largely to

technological advances – for example, cleaner energy production and cleaner vehicles – the air the British public breathes is of far better quality compared to that of even just a few decades ago.

However, improvements in air quality have, after decades of steady improvement, ground to a halt. Chart 3 shows how concentrations of PM have stopped falling, and the pace of reduction in SO_2 pollution has also slowed significantly. While NO_x pollution has been falling steadily, NH_3 pollution has remained stubbornly high, and has actually risen in recent years.

Chart 3. Levels of selected air pollutants (1970-2018)



Source: Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Emissions of air pollutants: Trends in UK sulphur dioxide, nitrogen oxides, non-methane volatile organic compounds, ammonia, and particulate matter (PM10, PM2.5) emissions".⁷⁶

In terms of the specifics, between 1970 and 2010, emissions of NO_x fell from 3.16 million tonnes to 1.22 million – a reduction of 61.4 per cent. While further reductions have been recorded in the years since 2011, the rate of has slowed – falling over that period by only 28.1 per cent. The rates for NMVOCs and SO₂ have followed a similar pattern – rapid falls from the late 20th century into the first decade of the 21st, followed by a slower rate of decline from around 2010 onwards.

A more troubling picture can be painted for both PM_{10} and $PM_{2.5}$. Between 1970 and 2010, emissions of these pollutants fell considerably – by 75.3 per cent and 77.8 per cent respectively. But since 2011, emissions have actually risen, by 4.7 per cent for PM_{10} , and 1.2 per cent for $PM_{2.5}$. Emissions of NH_3 have only reduced by 12.8 per cent since 1980, increasing by 8.7 per cent between 2008 and 2018.

In other words, while the progress in terms of cleaning up the UK's air is commendable, it is clear that there is much more to do.

The sources and extent of UK air pollution

Table 2 displays data for NO_x and PM air pollution in the UK. In total, 873.4 kilotonnes of NO_x was emitted in 2017 – of which fractionally over 50 per cent came from transport.⁷⁷ PM emissions totalled 275 kilotonnes, roughly 60 per cent of which was PM₁₀, and 40 per cent of which was PM_{25} .⁷⁸

Pollutant	Total (kilotonnes)	Transport sector (kilotonnes)	Transport sector (percentage)
NO _x	873.4	437.4	50
PM ₁₀	169	25	15
PM _{2.5}	106	13	12

Table 2. Particulate matter emissions (2017)

Source: National Atmospheric Emissions Inventory, "About PM10 (Particulate Matter < 10·m)"; National Atmospheric Emissions Inventory, "About PM2.5 (Particulate Matter < 2.5·m)"; National Atmospheric Emissions Inventory, "About Nitrogen Oxides".

A troubling dynamic with NO_x pollution is that because so much of it is associated with transport, it is particularly problematic in urban areas – where volumes of transport are highly concentrated.⁷⁹ Road vehicles contribute an estimated 80 per cent of roadside nitrogen dioxide (NO₂, which is a primary form of NO_x), largely because of diesel-powered vehicles.⁸⁰ PM concentrations which are transportgenerated are also higher in urban areas.⁸¹ Equally, however, this means that if transport can be effectively cleaned up in those urban areas, NO_x and PM concentrations could be expected to fall dramatically and in a relatively short time period.

To monitor air quality, the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs maintains what is called the Daily Air Quality Index (DAQI). This records concentrations of five pollutants associated with air pollution: NO₂, SO₂, O₃, PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5}.⁸² Based upon these data, the DAQI assign ratings for specific localities, ranging from one (indicating good air quality) – to 10 (indicating poor air quality). The DAQI is also broken down into four bands – low, moderate, high, and very high.⁸³ Only low means that it is safe for those who are 'at risk' to go outside and enjoy their daily lives as normal.⁸⁴ 'High' and 'very high' mean it can be unsafe even for healthy adults to go outside and enjoy their daily lives.⁸⁵ Table 3 shows how different places in the UK fare in terms of their DAQI rating. As can be seen, virtually all major urban areas in the UK frequently suffered from air quality rated moderate or worse. Several saw DAQI ratings of moderate or worse on a fortnightly basis, on average, while London had the dubious honour of experiencing, on average, moderate to very high air pollution once every nine days.⁸⁶

Location	Number of days rated moderate or worse
Greater London	40
West Midlands	27
Leicester	27
Tyneside	25
Nottingham	24
Cardiff	23
Greater Manchester	23
Sheffield	21
West Yorkshire	17
Bristol	16
Glasgow	15
Belfast	12
Edinburgh	8

Table 3. Air quality in selected UK locations (2019)

Source: Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "DAQI regional data".

Political and legal pressures to reduce air pollution

Awareness of the dangers of air pollution among the public has steadily risen in recent years.⁸⁷ The clamour for cleaner air only appears to have grown in the wake of COVID-19, perhaps as people become increasingly aware of how polluted air can elevate health risks, but also as the other benefits of less dirty air become more apparent.

In opinion polling, large majorities express anxieties about the health impacts of poor air quality.⁸⁸ Importantly, such concern is shared reasonably equally among different groups – whether split by age, voting record, or location.⁸⁹ Moreover, data also suggest that air quality is increasingly becoming a politically sensitive issue – with people, especially younger voters, stating that they would be more likely to vote for a political party which would tackle the issue.⁹⁰

Technological advances in transport, energy production, and industrial processes have certainly helped in ameliorating air quality in the UK over the past decades. But targets and accompanying regulations, deriving from national and international legislation, have undeniably been an important factor too, not least by prompting companies to innovate and bring to market less polluting technologies in order to comply with stricter standards.

The main current regulations on air quality stem from Britain's former membership of the European Union.⁹¹ The UK has now incorporated the two key EU statutes on air quality: Directive 2004/107/EC – more commonly known as the 'Fourth Daughter Directive' – which sets limits for levels of heavy metals and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons;⁹² and Directive 2008/50/ EC, which sets legally binding limits for concentrations of several ambient air pollutants, including NO₂, PM_{2.5}, and PM₁₀.⁹³

Under Directive 2008/50/EC, the UK is broken up into 43 areas or zones.⁹⁴ In 2018, NO_2 was the only pollutant which the UK failed to abide by limits for, in terms of mean average hourly and annual limits.⁹⁵ For NO_2 concentrations on a mean average hourly basis, two zones were not compliant – the Greater London Urban Area, and South Wales.⁹⁶ For NO_2 concentrations on a mean average annual basis, fully 36 zones were not compliant.⁹⁷

In fact, excessive levels of NO₂ have blighted many parts of the UK for years – particularly in urban areas.⁹⁸ Since 2011, the Government has been taken to court – and lost – no fewer than three times by the environmental campaigning outfit ClientEarth, for failing to abide by obligations set out in Directive 2008/50/ EC.⁹⁹ In the most recent court defeat, handed down in 2018, ministers were ordered to require local authorities to investigate and identify measures to tackle pollution in 33 towns and cities as soon as possible.¹⁰⁰

Clearly, more progress must be made in terms of cleaning up Britain's air – not least because the Government has committed, in the wake of our departure from the EU, to retaining high standards on air quality.

III. The current plan for decarbonisation

The Government is focused on phasing out petrol and diesel cars

As shown in the previous section, the two pressing environmental policy challenges in terms of domestic transport are to reduce its contribution to greenhouse gas emissions and air pollution.

Much of the Government's current thinking on making transport more sustainable was detailed in its 'Road to Zero' strategy, released in 2018.¹⁰¹ This contained a number of ambitious objectives – not least for all new cars and vans to be zero-emission by 2040.¹⁰² Currently, the Government is consulting on bringing forward this target to 2035,¹⁰³ and potentially earlier, "if a faster transition is feasible".¹⁰⁴ It has even been reported that ministers are considering a 2030 target, as many environmental groups are campaigning for.¹⁰⁵

As well as the target for a ban on the sale of new petrol and diesel cars and vans, the Road to Zero strategy set out a series of markers along the way, with the Government hoping to see at least 50 per cent of new car sales, and 40 per cent of new van sales, being ultra-low emission by 2030.¹⁰⁶

The Road to Zero strategy also made some references to other elements of the transport system. On HGVs, for example, it detailed four policies:¹⁰⁷

- Introducing a new voluntary industrysupported commitment to reduce HGV greenhouse gas emissions by 15 per cent by 2025, compared to 2015 levels;
- Launching a joint research project with Highways England to identify and assess zero-emission technologies suitable for HGV traffic on the UK road network;
- Working with industry to develop an ultra-low-emission standard for trucks;
- Undertaking further emissions testing of the latest natural gas HGVs to gather evidence that will inform decisions on future government policy and support for natural gas as a potential near-term, lower-emission fuel for HGVs.

Another important document pertaining to the cleaning up of domestic transport is the Government's Clean Air Strategy, released in 2019.108 This contained a plethora of different policies which the Government would seek to introduce in order to drive down air pollution further, including an ambition to cut exposure to particulate matter to the levels recommended in World Health Organisation guidelines, which are stricter than those demanded by the two EU Directives now enshrined in UK law.¹⁰⁹ Swathes of the Clean Air Strategy were carried through in the Conservative Party's 2019 manifesto - including policies like establishing an independent Office for Environmental Protection and an intent to introduce "strict new laws on air quality".¹¹⁰

In many ways, the Government's overarching vision for reducing greenhouse gas emissions from transport is commendable – it is an approach which is perfectly comfortable with journeys continuing to rise as the economy and population grows, while still having mechanisms in place to act as a check on pollution, rather than imposing arbitrary costs and limitations on people's ability to travel.

It also treads a sensible path with regards to the balance between private and public transport. There is a renewed focus on increasing the share of journeys completed by public transport – but it is centred on making public transportation the "natural first choice",¹¹¹ which people actively want to opt for, as opposed simply consigning people to public transport systems irrespective of their quality or reliability.

At the same time, the approach recognises that while modal shifts will be critical in decarbonising some journeys, the main focus will need to be on cleaning up transport technologies.

As the previous section showed, modern petrol and diesel passenger cars are much more fuel-efficient than their predecessors. But some cars – and, to a lesser degree, other vehicles – are doing without such fuels entirely. In recent years, more and more cars are making use of alternative fuels, and consequently lowering their carbon footprint and the extent to which they pollute the air.

Currently, zero-emission vehicles still represent a fraction of the total market.¹¹² At the end of 2019, there were over 19.2 million petrol cars and nearly 12.9 million diesel cars licensed in the UK – collectively occupying 97.6 per cent of the total car market of nearly 33 million vehicles.¹¹³ A further 668,400 cars were hybrid electrics of some sort, while around 90,900 were fully electric – 0.3 per cent of all registrations.¹¹⁴

However, in large part this reflects the fact that fossil-fuelled vehicles have been so dominant in the personal car market for so many years. While the shift to ultra-low emission vehicles (ULEVs) – which is to say, vehicles with fully electric engines, plug-in hybrid engines, or tailpipe carbon dioxide emissions below 75 grammes per kilometre¹¹⁵ – has been underway for a little while now, it will still take time to be completed. Encouragingly, the rate at which ULEVs are coming online is accelerating rapidly.

In 2010, there were fewer than 36,000 ULEVs licensed in the UK.¹¹⁶ In 2015, there were nearly 183,000, a rise of over 408 per cent – in fact, more ULEVs were licensed in the first quarter of 2015 alone than were in the whole of 2010.¹¹⁷ By 2019, over 951,000 ULEVs were licensed – a rise of 2,542 per cent compared to 2010.¹¹⁸



Chart 4. Ultra-low emission vehicle licences (2010-2019)

Source: Department for Transport, "Table VEH0103: Licensed ultra low emission vehicles (ULEVs) at the end of quarter by bodytype and plug-in grant (PiG) eligibility, including regional breakdown for the latest quarter, United Kingdom from 2010 Q1".

As shown by Chart 4 the ULEV revolution has been founded on the back of an exponential uptick in ULEV cars – with cars now representing nearly 93 per cent of all licensed ULEVs. Between 2010 and 2019, ULEV licenses for cars have gone from roughly 6,000 per year, to over 887,000 – a staggering increase of almost 14,700 per cent. Non-car ULEVs – which includes motorcycles, LGVs, HGVs, buses and coaches – have increased in licenses, but at a much slower rate. Compared to 2010, licenses in 2019 had grown by 114 per cent. Table 4 breaks down the data further – this time per vehicle class. One can see how ULEV buses and coaches have increased by 513 per cent from 2010 to 2019, and LGVs by 148 per cent. Somewhat oddly, ULEV HGVs actually fell by 64 per cent.

Year	Cars (change since 2010)	Buses and coaches (change since 2010)	LGVs (change since 2010)	HGVs (change since 2010)
2010	6,012	291	15,304	4,090
2015	153,927 (+2,460 per cent)	718 (+147 per cent)	17,635 (+15 per cent)	1,797 (-56 per cent)
2019	887,122 (+14,656 per cent)	1,784 (+513 per cent)	37,887 (+148 per cent)	1,484 (-64 per cent)

Table 4. Ultra-low emission vehicle in the United Kingdom

Source: Department for Transport, "Table VEH0103: Licensed ultra low emission vehicles (ULEVs) at the end of quarter by bodytype and plug-in grant (PiG) eligibility, including regional breakdown for the latest quarter, United Kingdom from 2010 Q1".

It is clear from this not just that the shift away from fossil fuels has been overwhelmingly focused on cars, but that the markets for cars, LGVs, HGVs, and buses and coaches all behave in very different ways, and will therefore likely require different policy responses to decarbonise them.

From ultra-low to zero-emission vehicles

While the transition to ULEVs is a positive step, even some ULEVs emit greenhouse gases from their exhaust pipes. At sufficient scale, therefore, they will not be compatible with the UK's 2050 Net Zero greenhouse gas emissions target – and will limit progress on cleaner air.

Achieving these objectives will require a further shift, this time from ULEVs to fully zero-emission vehicles.

Currently, there are two broad types of zero-emission vehicles available on the market: those powered by conventional electric batteries – BEVs – and those powered by fuel cells – FCEVs.

BEVs run entirely on electricity discharged from an onboard battery, with the power initially being drawn from the grid. While BEVs produce no tailpipe emissions, it is important to note that they produce greenhouse gases indirectly, and will continue to for as long as fossil fuels make up some portion of the UK's electricity mix.¹¹⁹ They also create air pollution by resuspension and tyre and break wear. Furthermore, some have questioned the environmental efficacy of mining the rare earth materials needed to produce batteries for electric vehicles,120 while disposal of spent batteries can also be ecologically fraught.¹²¹

FCEVs generate electricity onboard via a clean fuel – hydrogen being the leading example. This means they too emit no greenhouse gas at the point of use. Similarly to BEVs, however, FCEVs still cause air pollution in various way, and are only truly zero-emission if their fuel cells run on fuel produced in a climate neutral manner – as we shall now explore.

The role of hydrogen in decarbonising transport

The most abundant element in the universe, hydrogen has long been regarded as an attractive means to generate useful energy.¹²² Before the advent of fossil fuels, it was used to power embryonic internal combustion engines, and provided lift to aircraft.¹²³ Yet, clearly, it has not enjoyed the widespread adoption as an energy vector which many of its proponents would have liked – among zero-emission cars licensed in 2019, there were 90,858 BEVs, but just 1,830 FCEVs, of which one can assume a significant majority were powered by hydrogen.¹²⁴

Hydrogen can be produced in many different ways. Importantly, it can be produced in ways which create greenhouse gases, and in ways which do not. When the production of hydrogen creates greenhouse gases, it is generally termed 'grey' hydrogen – and when it does not, it is referred to as 'green' hydrogen. A further category, 'blue' hydrogen, refers to when hydrogen is produced in a way which does create greenhouse gases, but which are captured and stored so as not to pollute the atmosphere.

The three main ways of producing grey hydrogen are as follows:

- Steam methane reformation (SMR)

 accounting for half of all hydrogen produced in the UK;
- Partial oil oxidation (POX) accounting for 29 per cent of hydrogen produced in the UK;
- Coal gasification (CG) accounting for 18 per cent of hydrogen produced in the UK.

SMR works by reacting high-temperature steam (water heated to between 700°C and 1,000°C) with methane under pressure and in the presence of a catalyst to create carbon monoxide and hydrogen.¹²⁵ Subsequently, the carbon monoxide is reacted with water, with the help of a catalyst, to create more hydrogen molecules, plus carbon dioxide.¹²⁶ Estimates suggest that SMR produces around seven kilograms of carbon dioxide for every kilogram of hydrogen,¹²⁷ and the Committee on Climate Change works on an assumed emissions intensity of 285 grammes of carbon dioxide for each kilowatt hour of hydrogen produced via SMR.

Twenty-nine per cent of the UK's hydrogen production is made via POX.¹²⁸ Here, oil is gasified in the presence of oxygen under pressure and at temperatures of between 1,300°C and 1,500°C.¹²⁹ This creates carbon monoxide and hydrogen. As with SMR, the carbon monoxide is then reacted with water to produce more hydrogen, with a by-product of carbon dioxide.¹³⁰ However, POX is so carbon-intensive that the Committee on Climate Change did not consider it a viable potential means of producing hydrogen if climate objectives are to be met.¹³¹

Coal gasification accounts for 18 per cent of British produced hydrogen.¹³² This process is similar to POX, where coal reacts with steam in the presence of oxygen under pressure and high temperatures, to create a gas of carbon monoxide and hydrogen.¹³³ The hydrogen is then stripped out of the synthesis gas, with the carbon monoxide being used (as above) to produce hydrogen molecules and carbon dioxide.¹³⁴ One paper, analysing the total carbon footprint associated with gasification of subbituminous coal and lignite - both types of coal – found that between 19.4 and 25.3 kilograms of carbon dioxide was emitted for every one kilogram of hydrogen produced via coal gasification.¹³⁵ The Committee on Climate Change works on an assumed emissions intensity of 675 grammes of carbon dioxide for each kilowatt hour of hydrogen produced via coal gasification.

Only around four per cent of all hydrogen is currently produced by a completely carbon neutral method, electrolysis via renewable electricity.¹³⁶ This is a process whereby an electric current is passed through two electrodes in a water solution, which breaks the chemical bonds of water molecules into hydrogen and oxygen.¹³⁷

This disparity can be explained by a number of factors, but the most obvious is price. It has generally always been cheaper to produce hydrogen via fossil fuels rather than electrolysis due to the relatively higher cost of the electricity needed electrolyse water.¹³⁸ This may now be changing, as ever cheaper renewables come onto the grid, and the process of electrolysis undergoes refinement,¹³⁹ but the fact remains that the hydrogen economy has hitherto evolved around utilising fossil fuels as the primary feedstock.¹⁴⁰ The supply chains which have sprung up around this method also make electrolysis relatively more expensive, because it cannot benefit from the same economies of scale which grey hydrogen does.141

Once hydrogen has been produced – via whatever process – it can be fed into the economy. Indeed, there already a wide range of different applications for hydrogen, and it has been touted as a useful fuel for decarbonising other sectors too – from industrial processes, to cooking, and to heating.¹⁴² For the purposes of this report, however, we will obviously focus on its potentially expanded role in powering transport.

Hydrogen-powered FCEVs and conventional BEVs are often pitted against each other as competing technologies. But in fact, they are better viewed as complementary. This is because the merits and demerits typically mirror each other, as Table 5 sets out.

Vehicle type	Advantages	Disadvantages	Best suited for
Conventional BEV	 Slightly cheaper at present More charging infrastructure at present 	 Non-linear relationship between vehicle weight and battery weight Longer charging times 	Smaller vehiclesShorter journeysDaily charging
Hydrogen-powered FCEV	 Shorter charging times Linear relationship between vehicle weight and battery weight 	 Slightly costlier at present Less charging infrastructure at present 	 Larger vehicles Longer journeys Irregular travel pattern

Table 5. Relative advantages and disadvantages of zero-emission fuel vehicle classes

Source: Committee on Climate Change, "Hydrogen in a low-carbon economy".

This complementary nature of hydrogenpowered FCEVs and BEVs was clearly set out in a 2018 Committee on Climate Change report, which noted:

"While battery electric vehicles are now well placed to deliver the bulk of decarbonisation for cars and vans, hydrogen fuel cell vehicles could play an important role for heavy-duty vehicles (e.g. buses, trains and lorries) and potentially for longer-range journeys in lighter vehicles, where the need to store and carry large amounts of energy is greater."¹⁴³

The key reasons for this are that while hydrogen tends to be more expensive, it has the following advantages:

- · Greater energy density;
- · Capacity for rapid refuelling;
- · Seasonable durability.

Greater energy density. Hydrogen offers far greater energy density than other fuel types, including petrol and diesel. Compared to conventional batteries used in BEVs, hydrogen boasts higher specific energy – about 120 megajoules per kilogram, as opposed to about five megajoules per kilogram for present-day batteries.¹⁴⁴ This means that the engineers working on FCEVs do not need to adjust for a massively heavier power source, or indeed face the difficulties that BEV makers do in ensuring there is adequate space to store it onboard the vehicle.

At the higher end of the scale – principally HGVs, buses, and other heavy vehicle classes – this point becomes particularly pronounced, with battery packs accounting for perhaps two to three tonnes of weight per vehicle, or even more for trains or ships.

This greater energy density also means that hydrogen-powered FCEVs typically boast much greater ranges than BEVs, and are better at coping with more challenging terrain such as hills. Most FCEVs have ranges comparable to fossilfuelled vehicles, with virtually all hydrogen FCEV cars able to comfortably do over 300 miles on a single tank, well ahead of comparable BEVs. In a submission to a House of Commons Science and Technology Select Committee inquiry into clean growth, the Royal Academy of Engineering and affiliated groups put it clearly: "As batteries have a relatively low power density and long charging time, battery electric heavy duty freight is unlikely to be feasible."145

Capacity for rapid refuelling. Hydrogenpowered FCEVs are remarkably similar to the conventional fossil-fuelled vehicles which most people will be familiar with. Hydrogen is pumped into the vehicle just as petrol or diesel would be, and stored onboard in pressurised tank. This tank connects to the fuel cell, in order to generate the electricity needed to provide propulsion and power to the vehicle. Refuelling at the pump can be done in minutes. Hydrogen is especially advantageous in terms of refuelling heavier vehicles, which if they had to rely on batteries could take several hours to go from flat to fully recharged. This facet of FCEVs means that they are extremely versatile, with owners seldom needing to consider whether or not they will have time in their schedule to recharge their vehicles between (or during) trips.

Seasonal durability. Anyone who has used a mobile phone in a cold climate will know that lower temperatures can impede battery performance. In the coldest weather, devices might not power up at all. BEVs are no exception to this phenomenon – their battery packs perform less well in low temperatures, with one paper showing that a drop in temperature from 5°C to -5°C can shave nearly 50 kilometres of range off one of the best-selling BEVs, the Renault ZOE.¹⁴⁶ Hydrogen-powered FCEVs are not impacted in the same way, and thus could be regarded as more reliable in countries which experience seasonal variability of this sort.

The obvious conclusion here is that if fossil-fuelled vehicles are to be replaced by zero-emission equivalents, the ideal technology will depend on what each individual vehicle is being used for.

For example, car journeys in England are on average only slightly more than eight miles. BEVs, therefore, should not struggle in handling the overwhelming majority of trips - especially when one takes into account the likely technological advances which will be made in terms of range and refuelling times.¹⁴⁷ A small family car driven by a suburban city-dweller who uses it to commute each day, or visit the supermarket at the weekend, living in a property that can accommodate the need for a regular overnight charge, would almost certainly be able to transition over to a conventional BEV - with only the occasional frustration over range and refuelling duration arising when heading to the countryside for a family holiday, for instance.

By contrast, battery power would be much less suitable for a lorry used as part of a small fleet to transport goods all across the country, including to rural areas, with no fixed pattern, by a mediumsized company which operates out of a small industrial estate with limited space on which to charge vehicles – and which wants to keep its vehicles on the road for as long as possible rather than having them spend hours charging in the depot. In such a case, an FCEV is probably going to be a far better option.

The current approach carries risks for certain vehicle classes

The official approach to decarbonising transport, pursued by successive administrations, has generally favoured electrification as the means to transition towards a zero-emission transport system.

There is good reason for this. Electrification, as has been explained, typically works well for personal cars and taxis. Given they are responsible for over three-fifths of greenhouse gas emissions associated with road transport,¹⁴⁸ it is perfectly reasonable that they command significant attention – and that, by extension, so too does electrification. In terms of air pollution, likewise, the problem is most acute in cities such as London, where shorter ranges are less of an issue.

As a result, many of the policies which have been relied upon to decarbonise road transport have taken electrification as the natural means to do so. The state, for instance, has long subsidised BEVs, through measures like the Plug-in Grant, which since 2011 has offered cash towards the cost of purchasing new models of fully or partly electric vehicles.¹⁴⁹ Table 6 gives an overview of the subsidies per vehicle class as of October 2018, when it was last updated.

Vehicle class	Carbon dioxide emissions	Zero-emission range	Grant	Maximum amount
Car	Less than 50 grammes per kilometre	70 miles	35 per cent	Up to £3,500
Motorcycle	No emissions	31 miles	20 per cent	Up to £1,500
Moped	No emissions	19 miles	20 per cent	Up to £1,500
Van	Less than 75 grammes per kilometre	10 miles	20 per cent	Up to £8,000
Тахі	Less than 50 grammes per kilometre	70 miles	20 per cent	Up to £7,500

Table 6. Plug-in Grant subsidies per vehicle class

Source: House of Commons Library, "Electric vehicles and infrastructure".

Other fiscal incentives, such as lower Vehicle Excise Duty payments for cleaner cars,¹⁵⁰ or Government-backed funds for installing charging points, also further subsidise BEVs,¹⁵¹ as does the beneficial tax treatment of BEVs in various regards.¹⁵² Indeed, during our research, we came across a general acceptance that FCEVs had a part to play in the market, but also repeated anecdotal evidence of the Government implicitly favouring BEVs – even just in ministers' everyday rhetoric. Whether in speeches or statements to the House, there does seem to be a bias towards BEVs in official thinking. While the recent transport decarbonisation scoping paper contained much to admire, it was virtually silent on FCEVs, with hydrogen being referenced only a handful of times in the text.¹⁵³ If the new administration wants to distance itself from any allegations of 'picking winners' when it comes to industrial policy, giving technology pathways other than electrification a fairer hearing would be an obvious place to start.

As aforementioned, there is a reasonable degree of logic behind this implied 'bias'. The popularity of BEVs can be explained in large part because the technology they utilise was mature enough at the time it was needed, and works almost perfectly well for the hitherto fossil-fuelled journeys it has typically replaced – mostly short trips, made in personal cars.

While BEVs still account for a vanishingly small fraction of the overall national vehicle fleet, take-up is accelerating rapidly. The reasons why more people are shifting towards BEVs are multifarious. Certainly, steadily improving BEV technology has been a crucial variable. Each year, batteries enhance their capacity, and their ability to charge in ever shorter time periods, all the while becoming lighter and smaller. They are also now much cheaper - down 85 per cent compared to 2010, in terms of dollars per kilowatt hour. Owners, and prospective owners, of BEVs can now rely on over 31,000 connectors at over 11,000 charging point locations to refuel their vehicles - with the fastest types of charging points experiencing the largest share of growth in recent years.

It would be foolhardy not to expect further refinements in battery technology, and a greater proliferation of charging infrastructure going forward. This, doubtlessly, will only boost the attractiveness of BEVs.

However, the UK now finds itself at the stage where it must start to confront the issue of decarbonising all vehicle classes – including heavier duty vehicles like HGVs and buses. And there is a significant risk that relying on the electrification pathway which has broadly worked for personal cars may not be appropriate for those aforementioned heavier vehicles, or for other categories such as shipping and rail.

Even with profound technological advancements, BEVs cannot be relied upon to decarbonise every single vehicle which is currently powered by some sort of fossil fuel. As has already been discussed, batteries come up against certain limitations in certain vehicle classes – like buses and HGVs, not to mention trains and even shipping.

Weight is the primary barrier to using batteries to power the heaviest of vehicles, but other factors must be considered, too. HGVs and buses often work under tight time pressures and might not have the luxury to wait several hours after completing a long-distance journey, or even a medium-distance one, to recharge their batteries to full. FCEVs offer a particularly elegant solution here, as lorries and buses tend to operate on predictable routes which makes the coordination of refuelling infrastructure easier - simply by ensuring there is a supply of hydrogen fuel at the depots such vehicles make use of.¹⁵⁴ Even some vans might also do better to go down a hydrogen pathway as opposed to electrifying if they tend to be used for irregular or particularly challenging journeys – such as into rural areas with steeper terrain and where opportunities for charging are going to be diminished.

As should be fairly obvious, the issues around range, weight, durability, and refuelling are far less important for cars – particularly those which will be driven almost entirely on urban roads – than for an HGV or bus, which will generally be required to make long, near continuous journeys, with limited opportunities for refuelling stops.

Decarbonisation is not just about road transport

This report has principally looked at decarbonising road transport, on the grounds that this accounts for over ninetenths of all greenhouse gas emissions in the sector.¹⁵⁵ That still, of course, leaves a small yet significant share of emissions stemming from other forms of transport – such as rail, shipping, and aviation. Moreover, this is, strictly speaking, an underestimate, since data on emissions seldom includes international transport – namely international aviation and shipping – because of difficulties in apportioning the emissions to any one country.

Relative to road transport, decarbonising these sectors is markedly more challenging. However, similarities also exist. Concerns about weight and refuelling times are as applicable for a cargo ship or an aeroplane as they are for a car, van, HGV or bus. Furthermore, companies are already beginning to test the viability of hydrogen fuel cells in such transport classes, akin to the work being done with hydrogen buses and other road vehicles.

Hydrogen trains

In 2017, rail contributed two million tonnes of carbon dioxide equivalent, an increase of three per cent on 1990 levels.¹⁵⁶ Rail in 2017 was also associated with 25,000 tonnes of NO_x emissions, 1,200 tonnes of PM₁₀ emissions, and 1,200 tonnes of PM_{2.5} emissions.¹⁵⁷

Hydrogen fuel cells can also be used to power trains, with companies increasingly

viewing hydrogen as an attractive way to decarbonise certain railway routes. The first commercial hydrogen-powered train began operations in 2018, in Germany.¹⁵⁸ Two trains, built by Alstom, run along a 62mile route in northern Germany, and boast a range of about 600 miles.¹⁵⁹ Orders have been placed for 14 further trains for Lower Saxony by 2021, and 27 trains in Hessen shortly thereafter.¹⁶⁰

Other countries are also preparing to welcome hydrogen trains to their railways. Alstom has completed testing of hydrogen trains in the Netherlands,¹⁶¹ while other projects are in the pipeline in the United States, South Korea, France, and Japan.¹⁶² In the UK, testing of hydrogen trains commenced in June 2019, as part of a collaboration between the University of Birmingham and Porterbrook, a rolling stock leasing company.¹⁶³

The main benefit of hydrogen trains relative to electrified ones is that they do not require catenary power lines or electrified rails to operate, which can bring down infrastructure costs. It currently costs about £750,000 to £1 million to electrify a kilometre of track.¹⁶⁴

On the busiest and fastest routes, where energy usage is highest and which can spread that cost out over a large number of passengers, electrification will probably make economic – and environmental – sense. But on quieter routes, such as rural stretches of rail, hydrogen trains might be the more costeffective option.¹⁶⁵ Needless to say, hydrogen trains do still require some infrastructure of their own, namely a ready supply of hydrogen and refuelling infrastructure.

There may also be instances whereby hydrogen trains are the only possible means to decarbonise some routes. Certain lines might not have the space required to accommodate new overhead cables, thanks to tunnels or low bridges, rendering electrification an unviable option. Alternatively, on routes which are already partially electrified, hydrogen could play a role on the railways by working in tandem with electrification on the same train. A 'bimodal' train (one powered by both hydrogen and electricity) alternates between using power from the track or cables as a normal electric train would, but switches to drawing power from an onboard hydrogen fuel cell when required. Incidentally, the trains tested in the UK last year were bi-modal.

In February 2018, the then Transport Minister, Jo Johnson, called for the phasing out of all diesel-only trains by 2040.¹⁶⁶ This was followed by the convening of the Rail Industry Decarbonisation Taskforce, which in July 2019 presented a report which stated this ambition was perfectly feasible for passenger trains, although noted further work would be needed on freight.¹⁶⁷ For that to happen, however, hydrogen will need to play a role.

Hydrogen ships

Shipping is also a sector where hydrogen fuel cells could prove particularly helpful in terms of decarbonisation. In 2017, domestic shipping contributed 5.9 million tonnes of carbon dioxide equivalent to emissions, with international shipping contributing 7.8 million tonnes.¹⁶⁸ Combined, domestic and international shipping were responsible for 343,200 tonnes of NO_x emissions, 8,900 tonnes of PM₁₀, and 8,400 tonnes of PM₂₅.¹⁶⁹ Another air pollutant which is particularly pertinent to shipping is SO₂ - a toxic gas which causes numerous health conditions and other second-order environmental problems, like acid rain and biodiversity loss.¹⁷⁰ In 2017, shipping was responsible for 68,400 tonnes of SO₂ emissions, with domestic shipping alone accounting for 75 per cent of all transport-related SO, emissions.¹⁷¹

As with hydrogen-powered trains, hydrogenpowered ships are still in the early stages of their development. In December 2019, Japan launched the first ocean-going carrier ship powered by liquid hydrogen – albeit hydrogen produced from gasified brown coal in Australia.¹⁷² In Norway, at least one company is piloting a hydrogen fuel system for large ships,¹⁷³ while the European Union is funding research into developing a hydrogen-powered 'utility vessel' to operate on the Rhône in France.¹⁷⁴

Just as heavier road vehicles might not be able to transition quite so easily to electrification, so too will larger watercraft have significant problems. At the scale of a ferry or cargo ship, the weight of the batteries which would be needed to provide propulsion would be immense. This is because the energy density of batteries is so low relative to diesel fuel on a watt hours per kilogram basis. One rough estimate found that to electrify the heaviest of shipping vessels without any discernible addition of weight, batteries would need to increase their energy density tenfold compared to the current best examples.¹⁷⁵

Hydrogen planes

At 918 million tonnes, aviation contributes about 2.4 per cent of global carbon dioxide emissions – more than most individual countries.¹⁷⁶ Planes also emit NO_x and soot, and create contrails, which as well as harming air quality, multiply the overall global warming effect of air travel.¹⁷⁷ As the world grows ever more prosperous, and international trade increases, aviation only looks set to increase its footprint – even with the disruption caused by the COVID-19 crisis.¹⁷⁸

Aviation is perhaps the single most challenging sector to decarbonise, due to the sheer energy demands of launching an aircraft into the atmosphere (and then keeping it up there). But even here, innovative companies are pioneering solutions to reduce the environmental impact of flying. Throughout 2019, the UK and American start-up ZeroAvia successfully tested a hydrogen-fuelled powertrain in a six-seater light aircraft – and has designs on conducting a 300 nautical mile flight in Britain.¹⁷⁹

IV. The economic implications – and opportunities

Hydrogen can help to decarbonise other elements of the economy

By using alternative fuels like hydrogen to clean up transport, the UK will ensure it is in better shape to meet its climate and air quality goals. Achieving these objectives will be hugely beneficial in their own right. But other environmental blessings could lie in wait if a flourishing hydrogen market for transport is created.

One of the key sectors where cuts to emissions need to be rapidly realised is heating, which accounted for an estimated 37 per cent of UK emissions in 2016.¹⁸⁰ As with transport, there is a debate as to whether sufficiently deep decarbonisation can be achieved via electrification alone.

Hydrogen, however, could play a role by replicating natural gas like for like – barring some infrastructure upgrades, not least the pipes which would need to be replaced in order to carry the gas.¹⁸¹

The main electricity-based technology to decarbonise heating is the air source heat pump, which may not always be suitable for the UK's particularly poor-quality housing stock, and also suffers from an unfamiliarity factor which could limit its acceptability among consumers.¹⁸² As with electric vehicles, in other words, decarbonising heating will in all likelihood not be a case of Britain committing exclusively to one technology, but using both as appropriate.

Hydrogen can also be used to decarbonise industrial process which

rely on high temperatures - like those which use furnaces or kilns.¹⁸³ Moreover, RenewableUK, a renewable energy trade association, note that hydrogen is regarded as one of the most economic ways to do so.¹⁸⁴ A recent paper from the Oxford Institute for Energy Studies explains how hydrogen furnaces could adeptly decarbonise processes like cement and steel making, which emit copious amounts of greenhouse gases per tonne of material they produce.¹⁸⁵ The same paper also notes how near-instant carbon savings could be achieved simply by using zero-carbon hydrogen, such as that which is produced via electrolysis, in the existing applications of industrial hydrogen use, which is generally derived from fossil fuels.186

Hydrogen could also bolster the case for the deployment of more renewables in the UK, such as new wind turbines or solar panels. When there is excess supply of electricity at any one time – perhaps due to unusually low demand, or unexpectedly high production - utilities sometimes instruct renewable generators to minimise power generation, or stop entirely.¹⁸⁷ This is to reduce what is known as 'transmission congestion' on the grid.¹⁸⁸ In the UK in 2017, curtailed power from wind production stood at around 1.5 terawatt hours - representing a sizeable wastage of electricity which otherwise could have gone to good use.¹⁸⁹ Electrolysers intuitively seem a good place to divert any renewably generated electricity, as hydrogen is a stable energy vector which can be stored and used later.¹⁹⁰

However, these benefits can only be felt if there is an adequate infrastructure in the UK for producing, transporting and distributing hydrogen – as well as importing it from overseas if required. Currently, in contrast to BEVs, such an infrastructure is non-existent. Given the lead times involved, the groundwork needs to start being laid now in order to capture the benefits hydrogen offers in the future.

During our research, we heard repeatedly that the successful realisation of wider hydrogen deployment across the economy will be contingent to a large degree on hydrogen first being used in a select few sectors where it can be easily blended into current operations.

Transport is definitely one such sector, and discrete elements of it can be utilised as a 'bridgehead' for a hydrogen roll out at large. Buses and HGVs, for instance, could do a lot of the heavy lifting involved in bringing costs down, as those sectors scale-up demand for sustainable hydrogen, as well as providing parts of the infrastructure necessary to produce and supply it.

Hydrogen as an economic opportunity

Presently, the hydrogen economy is still comparatively very nascent. Worldwide demand for pure hydrogen stood at around 70 million tonnes in 2018,¹⁹¹ which pales in comparison to demand for oil, which totalled around 4.6 billion tonnes.¹⁹²

While some countries are definitely beginning to take a lead – such as Japan,¹⁹³ the United States,¹⁹⁴ Australia,¹⁹⁵ and the EU¹⁹⁶ – no single nation has a monopoly on hydrogen production, or the development and manufacture of vehicles or other equipment which will utilise it as a fuel source.

With swift and effective decision-making, the UK could easily stake out a strong position in supplying the global hydrogen market, or developing hydrogen-based technologies. This is not a case of 'picking winners' – it is very clear that this sector will be a major part of the British economy and others in the years to come. What is needed is for Government to act to bridge the gap between research and implementation, just as it did with other technologies such as wind turbines.

Indeed, the UK is blessed with favourable conditions to make truly sustainable hydrogen. Few other countries can rely on sites like the North Sea, which is not only very windy but is also relatively shallow.¹⁹⁷ This makes it easy to install the turbines which will eventually generate the electricity needed to electrolyse water into useful hydrogen.¹⁹⁸ As Britain necessarily reduces its reliance on the oil fields around its coast, offshore wind farms can be substituted in to deliver streams of zero-carbon electrons to either directly power homes and industry, or be put to use to produce hydrogen molecules to be fed into other applications.

It is also not completely irrelevant to note that by providing the conditions for a hydrogen industry to flourish in the UK, the country would be bolstering its energy sovereignty, too. Particularly from the perspective of fuelling transport, a portfolio of options - not simply relying entirely on batteries - could be especially wise. Home to 73 per cent of global lithium cell manufacturing capacity, China dominates battery manufacturing, and is also a leading producer of the elements commonly needed to make them.¹⁹⁹ As recent events with the COVID-19 crisis have only underscored, there is a sizeable risk in being overly dependent on an authoritarian superpower to provide critical parts for such an important sector as transport.

Capitalising on the economic opportunities which a thriving hydrogen sector offers would likely lead to an array of positive consequences for the nation. First and foremost, demand would be generated for high-skilled, highpaid jobs in the economy. Engineers would be needed to construct and maintain the necessary infrastructure to produce, transport, and store hydrogen, but employment opportunities would open up in numerous supply chains needed to support the sector – from providing raw materials, to service sector roles associated with distribution and administration.

One recent paper from the energy consultancy Element Energy estimated that using blue hydrogen to decarbonise British industry – covering sectors like steel and cement production, electrical equipment, textiles and other goods – could generate up to 42,800 jobs by 2050.²⁰⁰ It is likely that demand for many of these jobs would still arise regardless of whether hydrogen is being produced in order to be used in domestic heating or transport, as well as industrial processes.

As the UK seeks to forge its own pathway in the international scene, hydrogen fuel and affiliated goods could be exported right across the world. While these might be regarded as desirable ends during normal times, the added impetus for a positive economic bounce-back is only heightened as the UK emerges from the COVID-19 lockdown.

And though the benefits of a growing market would be felt at a national level – and not least within the Treasury as tax revenues swell – there is good reason to think that such economic benefits would be particularly concentrated in areas of the country which have not shared in the prosperity seen in places like London and the South East in recent decades.

Much of what already exists of the hydrogen economy in the UK can be found in places the Government is now so keen to help 'level up'.²⁰¹ For instance, the HyDeploy project, which looks to seamlessly blend hydrogen into the existing gas network, is based in Keele, Staffordshire, and hopes to roll out further demonstrations in the North West and North East by the early 2020s.²⁰²

As mentioned, plenty of the renewable energy necessary to power the electrolysis to make green hydrogen could be captured off the coasts of Yorkshire, Lancashire, and North Wales²⁰³ – while the manufacturing supply chains for the wind turbines needed to do so are already located in places like Hull.²⁰⁴

In terms of developing and assembling the vehicles which would ultimately consume the sustainably produced hydrogen, regions like the North East and West Midlands have a long-established pedigree in automotive manufacturing, and could doubtlessly transition to producing FCEVs just as adeptly as they have for BEVs.²⁰⁵

The benefits of cleaner air and fewer greenhouse gas emissions should be convincing enough justifications as any for a government to seek to foster a flourishing zero-emissions vehicle sector – underpinned by electrification and alternative fuels such as green hydrogen. But economic arguments cannot and should not be ignored either.

The Government ought to regard the transition to a sustainable transport system not as an economic burden but an economic opportunity. It should recognise that measures taken today could result in the UK being a market leader tomorrow – delivering jobs, exports, and growth. To its credit, the Government has stated formally that it has an aim "to put the UK at the forefront of the design and manufacturing of zero emission vehicles".²⁰⁶

As mentioned above, this is not to reheat the tired and fundamentally flawed argument for state planned industrial strategies – but rather to say that certain sectors will almost certainly be critical pillars of the future global economy, and that the UK Government should do what it can to help its own economy play a commanding role in them.

Zero-emissions vehicles, and the sustainable fuels which power them, will unquestionably fall into that category. As a matter of urgency, the Government should map out how, while still remaining faithful to free market orthodoxies, it can help UK business capitalise on those opportunities which lie in wait.

How scale and innovation can cut the costs of hydrogen

The main reason why we have not witnessed a wider roll out of FCEVs is that they have typically been more expensive to manufacture than fossil fuelled vehicles. Yet, to presume this will persist in perpetuity is blind to reality, and the experience of other green innovations of late.

Within the bus market, costs are already tumbling at a rapid rate. In 2019, for instance, the manufacturer Wrightbus sold 15 hydrogen-powered double decker buses at around £500,000 apiece to First Aberdeen – yet new cost figures which we have seen indicate they could now sell similar buses for around ten per cent less, and less still with additional volume.²⁰⁷ For single decker models, the price is naturally even lower – which compares favourably to equivalent battery electric buses.²⁰⁸

It is not just about vehicles and the fuel cells which will power them, however, but fuel costs too. A report in January 2020 from McKinsey predicted that the cost of low-carbon and or renewable hydrogen production will fall by up to 60 per cent over the coming decade.²⁰⁹

This is not a new problem. Renewables have long been seen as expensive additions in the energy system – as things which we pay a premium for in order to avoid the negative externalities associated with fossil-fuelled power generation. But that is no longer necessarily the case. Costs for different renewables have plummeted around the world – with solar photovoltaics (solar PV) being a particularly good example. According to the International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA), the global weighted average levelized cost of energy from solar PV has fell by 77 per cent between 2010 and 2018.

This fall in cost can be explained by many things. Firstly, and perhaps most obviously, is how the price per individual module of solar PV has plummeted. Since the end of 2009, IRENA estimate that module prices have fallen by 90 per cent – with the pace of reductions rapidly increasing in recent years. Secondly, the costs associated with installing solar PV have also fallen, owing to industry learning, as have those with operation and maintenance.

These cost reductions in themselves can be explained by a number of causal variables. But two reasons stand out in particular. First, the enormous and growing scale at which solar PV modules are deployed at each year mean that fixed costs can be spread over a greater amount of energy produced. This phenomenon – 'economies of scale' – is nothing new, and holds true in many facts of business and indeed life. When factories are churning out more and more modules, the average marginal cost per module decreases. Similarly, installation costs fall when spread out over more units, as has been the case recently - in 2000, there were 1.8 gigawatts of installed solar PV in the world, while in 2018 alone, 94 gigawatts of additional solar PV were installed.

Second, solar PV is itself getting better. A module installed today will likely produce more useful electrical energy per meter squared than, say, one installed ten years ago. This stems from the cumulative learning which goes on in terms of research and development (R&D) carried out each year in corporations and research institutes involved in developing solar PV. That gradual technological refinement quickly adds up. In the world of solar PV, for instance, it is not uncommon to talk about first, second, and now third generation technologies, the latest of which are epitomised by highly productive solar cells which could deliver efficiencies twice or thrice that of existing modules.

Of course, learning is not just contained to the production of the solar PV modules. Understanding of, for instance, where best to site modules to ensure they capture as much solar radiation is equally getting better, as are techniques in installing and maintaining them.

As noted, such falls in costs have been observed in other renewable forms of energy generation as they too have scaled up in terms of gigawatts of energy generated. The global weighted average levelized cost of energy of onshore wind projects commissioned in 2018 was 35 per cent lower than those in 2010, while costs of offshore wind fell by 20 per cent fall over the same time frame.

There should be few reasons to believe that sustainably produced hydrogen will not witness the same falls in price if it is able to occupy a larger share of the UK's – and indeed world's – energy needs. First of all, green hydrogen is produced via renewably sourced electricity – like that generated by solar PV or wind turbines – which, as evidenced above, are already tumbling in price. These cost reductions will naturally make electrolysis less expensive as time goes by.

Moreover, much as how solar PV technology has been refined over the years, moving from first to third generation solar cells, so too has electrolysis. Scientists have experimented with electrolysers to improve them in various ways, such as coating the electrodes with new elements like copper to aid efficiency.

Lastly, the deployment of hydrogen at scale should bring down other costs which are incurred with its supply – be that in the form of refuelling stations or other associated infrastructure and equipment needed to get the hydrogen produced in an electrolyser into a bus or HGV.

In short, the price gap between hydrogen and other options is set to narrow in the coming years, and to do so dramatically if solar photovoltaics, offshore wind and other technologies offer any precedent. In doing so, it will open up a substantial global market – one in which Britain ought to be a major player.

IV. Policy recommendations

Tackling the twin threats of climate change and air pollution, and meeting the Government's legal commitments in both areas, requires a shift toward cleaner vehicles. Barring a series of miraculous technological breakthroughs – admittedly not impossible, but unlikely at the speed required, and certainly too risky a chance to bet on – government at all levels will need to facilitate and incentivise that shift by setting and enforcing sufficiently ambitious targets and regulations.

Fundamentally, both climate change and poor air quality are market failures writ large. Polluters do not have to bear the full costs of their actions, yet they can still reap the full rewards. As such, a greater quantity of greenhouse gases and air pollutants are released into the atmosphere than is socially optimal. It is therefore legitimate for government to step in and intervene in such instances, caveated with the provisos that it does so in a proportional and considered manner – and with an acute regard to the economic costs it is imposing on businesses and consumers alike.

In the case of decarbonising transport in the UK, this means not only continuing to focus on the technological solutions that are currently on offer, but also introducing judicious policy changes. In particular, there is a need for greater focus on areas where technological solutions are struggling – which is evidently the case for large, heavier vehicles, as opposed to the personal car market, where advances have been, and look set to be, relatively quickly forthcoming. With that in mind, we argue that the imminent Transport Decarbonisation Plan, and the Government's wider strategy, should follow four key principles:

- Commit to ambitious targets for clean air, in order to incentivise cleaner travel and new technologies – for example by confirming a ceiling for damaging particulate matter in line with World Health Organisation guidelines, and supporting local authorities to establish and expand Clean Air Zones.
- Introduce a target for a zero-emission bus fleet by 2038, accompanied by appropriate incentives – both in order to drive decarbonisation and to help establish a test bed for zero-emission heavy vehicle technologies. Given the absence of consumer pressure in the market, such a shift will have to be incentivised by Government. As part of this, the Bus Service Operators Grant should be reformed from a 'fuel used' model to a 'distance travelled' one, with incentives tilted towards low- or zerocarbon buses.
- Develop distinct strategies for decarbonising LGVs, HGVs, shipping, rail and aviation – at the moment, the progress being made by the car sector is covering up more serious failures in the rest of the transport network. Strategies should be produced to evaluate not only how to transition the various forms of freight towards zeroemission vehicles, in particular those powered by hydrogen, but how to clean up existing fleets, for example via retrofitting or scrappage schemes.

Ensure that Britain develops adequate hydrogen infrastructure and a comprehensive hydrogen strategy and that hydrogen technologies are included as part of the Conservative Party manifesto commitment towards investing in research and development and clean energy. As a starting point, the Renewable Transport Fuel Obligation should be amended in order to better support the production of hydrogen fuel, not least by phasing out support for those biofuels which may have little or even a negative impact on overall carbon emissions. The Government should also establish a proper UK-wide hydrogen strategy and a cross-departmental working group on the issue, as other countries have done.

In the rest of this section, we will examine some specific policy measures which would help meet those goals.

1 Confirm a sufficiently ambitious target for PM_{2.5} in line with World Health Organisation guidelines.

The Environment Bill was introduced to Parliament in October 2019, and was reintroduced in January 2020, following the Conservative Party's general election victory.²¹⁰ It is a wideranging piece of legislation, covering as diverse a set of issues as resource and waste management, nature restoration, chemicals regulations, and, importantly for the purposes of this report, air quality.²¹¹ Critically, a lot of what it handles relates to responsibilities which have been repatriated to the UK since the country's formal departure from the EU earlier this year.²¹²

As it currently stands, the Environment Bill commits the Government to the establishment of a binding ceiling target for PM_{2.5}.²¹³ However, it does not state at what level that target should be.²¹⁴ Prior to the publication of the Environment Bill, there was a widespread hope among many environmental and health groups that a firm target would be set as part of the draft legislation – as opposed to simply a requirement to set a target (as is presently the case).²¹⁵ Indeed, in a speech made last year, the then Environment Secretary, Michael Gove, asserted that "[w]e have got to ensure our Environment Bill includes a legally binding commitment on particulate matter".²¹⁶

.....

PM_{2.5}, as has already been discussed, is particularly prejudicial to human health. The Environment Bill should therefore be amended to ensure that a target for PM₂₅ is included in the Bill when it receives Royal assent. Failure to do so would lead to uncertainty for businesses, while also potentially increasing public exposure to PM_{2.5} for many years longer than necessary. Given Michael Gove's speech argued that the legally binding commitment should ensure "that no part of the country exceeds the levels recommended by the World Health Organisation (WHO)", adopting the WHO guidelines would be an obvious starting point - while representing a significant toughening of the rules compared to current EU policy.217

Alongside a target for PM_{2.5}, the Government will need to select a date by which is should be met. This can be set via secondary legislation, and should be designed to be stretching, achievable, but not overly economically damaging. In July 2019, the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs published a document which found that achieving the WHO target for PM_{2.5} would be technically feasible, but that further analysis would be required to determine appropriate timescales and economic impacts.²¹⁸ Such analysis should be brought forward, based on comprehensive expert advice. To ensure that this new target is taken seriously, the Environment Secretary of the day should be accountable to Parliament for explaining how the country is meeting its air quality objectives, or what plans it has to improve if performance is lagging. The soon to be established Office for Environmental Protection should be afforded the requisite powers and independence to monitor any plans to achieve compliance with a new target for $PM_{2.5}$ – and indeed any other air pollutant - in the same way that the Committee on Climate Change scrutinises decarbonisation efforts.²¹⁹ Needless to say, this would require the new Office for Environmental Protection to be up and running by the time the Brexit transition period ends.

Prima facie, the setting of a new, and indeed stricter, regulation might contradict our laissez faire instincts. Yet not all regulations are created equal, and in the case of many environmental regulations – where there is a clear and apparent justification for action on the grounds of public health – those in the classical liberal tradition should welcome proportionate regulation to combat genuine instances of public goods violations. As Murray Rothbard wrote on the subject of air pollution:

"[D]enial of the very existence of the problem is to deny science itself and to give a vital hostage to the leftist charge that defenders of capitalism 'place property rights above human rights'. Moreover, a defence of air pollution does not even defend property rights; on the contrary it puts [a] stamp of approval on those industrialists who are trampling upon the property rights of the mass of citizenry."²²⁰

In the case of emissions regulations, they are clearly justifiable on a public goods rationale so long as they are proportionate and evidence-based, as these would be.

Support local authorities to establish and expand Clean Air Zones to improve air quality in their jurisdictions.

Clean Air Zones (CAZs) are legal or voluntary frameworks which seek to improve air quality in a given area.²²¹ CAZs fall into two categories – charging and non-charging, which stipulate whether or not a CAZ will charge certain motorists a fee for driving into a CAZ or not.²²² For charging CAZs, further sub-categorisation applies, based upon what types of vehicle fall in scope of its charges.²²³ These range from Class A zones (which cover buses, coaches, taxis and private hire vehicles) to Class D zones (which cover all of the aforementioned vehicles, plus HGVs, LGVs and ordinary passenger cars).²²⁴

One CAZ already exists in England, in the form of London's Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ). Introduced in 2019, London's ULEZ currently covers much of the centre of the capital, and will extend to the North and South Circular by October 25, 2021.²²⁵ Cars, motorcycles and vans which are not compliant with the ULEZ's minimum emissions standards will be charged £12.50 per day to drive in the ULEZ (on top of the existing Congestion Charge), while heavier vehicles like buses and lorries will be liable for a £100 daily charge.²²⁶

Other areas were due to introduce CAZs either this year, however owing to the COVID-19 pandemic these will, understandably, now be postponed until 2021 or later.²²⁷ When they do come into force, they will be a mixture of charging and non-charging CAZs. Cities including Birmingham, Bristol, and Greater Manchester will introduce charging CAZs,²²⁸ while Southampton will introduce a non-charging CAZ.²²⁹

According to the Government's own advice, CAZs are the most effective lever to drive compliance on existing air quality targets.²³⁰ In London, evidence suggests the ULEZ has been remarkably successful – cutting roadside NO_2 concentrations by over a third and reducing the number of highly polluting vehicles driving into the ULEZ each day by 13,500.²³¹

CAZs - especially the charging variety help address not only dangerously high levels of air pollution and excessive greenhouse gas emissions, but other social problems, such as noise pollution and congestion. Proponents of free market economics ought not have any problem with the 'polluter pays' principle, which charging CAZs embody, using the price system to allocate scarce resources, or the notion of essentially privatising state owned assets.232 Charging CAZs could even be used as the kernel of a system of full-blooded road pricing, the quid pro quo for which would be the abolition of other motoring taxes, such as fuel duty. This method of taxation would be more environmentally friendly, economically rational, socially equitable, and ensure that the Treasury generates the revenues necessary for maintaining existing road infrastructure.

For the purpose of this report, however, the importance of CAZs is that they incentivise the decarbonisation of transport, as those vehicles that have to enter city centres will need to be cleaner to avoid paying costly charges. However, during our research, we heard that local authorities often struggle to understand how best to implement CAZs, or run into difficulties when trying do so.

Historically, central government has delegated considerable responsibility to local authorities with regards to establishing CAZs, without simultaneously providing adequate support structures – such as legal advice or technical know-how. During our research, we found there was a general feeling of central government playing a rather inconspicuous, or even at times obstinate role in introducing CAZs. Going forward, a more cooperative relationship needs to be struck between central government and any local authorities who are implementing, or wish to implement, CAZs.

Establishing CAZs may require central government to provide upfront funding for the required infrastructure (cameras, signage and road markings), plus other costs associated with their introduction, such as public awareness campaigns. Preferably, this could be found by rationalising any current schemes or subsidies aimed at ameliorating air quality which the CAZs should render unnecessary – or, at least, less necessary. Or the Government may just accept that paying some money now could be prudent in the long run if it means tackling a genuine public bad.

To bolster the case for local authorities to implement expanded CAZs, the Government could tie various funding streams to their adoption - such as the Air Quality Grant, which since 1997 has disbursed over £64 million to local councils for air quality improvement measures.²³³ Targeting the existing funding for low- and zero-carbon transport infrastructure, which allows individuals to switch away from high-carbon transport, would likely neuter much opposition to CAZs, which is often based upon arguments around lack of alternative transport provision. Of course, other funding arrangements could also be explored, such as central government providing loans to local and combined authorities, which are then paid back over time via the proceeds of revenues generated by charging CAZs.

3 Set a target for a zero-emission bus fleet by 2038.

To help realise the achievement of WHO standards for $PM_{2.5}$, and the implementation of enhanced CAZs, the

Government needs to support the shift toward a zero-emissions bus fleet.

According to the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, emissions from buses are proportionally higher in many urban areas – typically because so many still run on polluting diesel fuel.²³⁴ The Government has currently proposed that by 2035 there will be no new cars and vans sold that are not zero-emission vehicles. This shift is already underway in the UK car market, but it has not really begun for larger vehicles like buses.

If the Government is going to impose such bans, there is actually a stronger case for doing so with buses than cars. That is because the state is much more heavily involved in dictating the composition of the market: the tool of 'consumer pressure' cannot be relied upon to the same degree to help nudge bus markets towards more sustainable outcomes. While many consumers are signalling through the price mechanism that they have less desire to purchase fossil-fuelled cars, it is not the passengers who make decisions about the kind of buses they are using. The idea, for instance, that someone would refuse to board a bus because it still ran on diesel fuel is preposterous.

We therefore propose that the Government should set out annual targets for a market share of buses to be zeroemission, whereby 100 per cent of buses driving on British roads are zero-emission by 2038. In terms of what would be feasible yet demanding interim targets, this is something which the Government should explore in more depth working along bus operators who will have the best understanding of their vehicle stock, among other things. However, a starting point would be to aim for 50 per cent of buses being zero-emission by 2030.

It is important to note that when setting these targets, the Government should be agnostic in terms of what fuels those zeroemission buses will eventually make use of. Whether the pathway is electrification or hydrogen should be of secondary concern: the operative focus should be to get buses down to zero-emissions.

But when should the cut-off date be, if reaching Net Zero by 2050 is the aim?

Already, bus operators represented by the Confederation for Passenger Transport – whose members account for 95 per cent of the British bus fleet – have pledged to purchase only zero-emission or next generation ultra-low emission buses from 2025 (and 2023 in some urban areas). This gives us a good starting point and the confidence that a potentially early target could be set.

Currently, most buses are removed from service after around 12 to 14 years. Data from Transport for London, where roughly a quarter of buses in Great Britain can be found, show that of buses registered prior to 2019, less than two per cent have been in operation for over 12 years, and just 0.3 per cent for over 15 years.

In theory, therefore, a date to have zeroemissions buses could be set as early as 2032 without artificially retiring many buses much earlier than they otherwise would have been. However, this would assume that bus lifespans will mirror those which went before, and this is unlikely. For myriad factors, more modern vehicles tend to last longer, and this increases the average retirement age. Moreover, BEVs and FCEVs, which do without complicated and error-prone internal combustion engines, typically require less maintenance, and so that too could boost average lifespans.

In addition, bus manufacturers and operators will doubtlessly need time to readjust production lines among other things in order to respond to the new regulatory landscape. Some technological refinement may also need to happen to ensure zero-emission buses can tackle virtually all existing routes – and not leave, for instance, rural communities isolated. It is only right that these concerns are taken into consideration when setting a phase out date.

We suggest setting a target date of 2038 for the phasing out of petrol and diesel buses. Under this timeframe, a bus which rolled off a production line today would have around 18 years before being required to be retired. We are confident that the cut-off date we propose is a sensible compromise between requiring action to be taken for environmental reasons, while remaining cognisant of average expected bus lifespans, and the needs of bus operators and manufacturers. It also fits with the existing voluntary commitments made by bus manufacturers.

This target is also both achievable and affordable. In 2018/19, there were 33,900 buses in operation in England.²³⁵ If the transition to zero-emission buses commenced immediately, that would mean switching an average of 1,883 buses to zero-emission models each year for 18 years. In fact, the number would actually be less, given some zero-emission buses are already in operation, and it should be noted that in any case, zero-emission buses will quite organically occupy a larger share of the national bus fleet as operators purchase them at increasing scale.

By setting out a position with a fixed overall date for the phase out of fossilfuelled buses, and sub-targets acting as progress staging posts, the Government will provide certainty and clarity for what the bus sector can expect in the future. It will provide impetus for zero-emission buses to be built by manufacturers, and to be bought by operators. It should also incentivise investment in research on zero-emission technologies. Indeed, the positive effects of having a clear idea of what the regulatory landscape will look like in the near- to medium-term have certainly been seen in the personal car market, as well as other sectors of the sustainable economy, such as wind turbines and solar photovoltaics.

Such policy assurances will help to stimulate the market and drive costs down further, as zero-emission buses and associated infrastructure are developed at scale – spreading electric vehicle adoption not just for buses, but for other heavyweight transport classes.

4 Reform the Bus Service Operators Grant from a 'fuel used' model to a 'distance travelled' one.

To accompany the target of having only zero-emission buses on British roads by 2038, the Government should also consider how it can better support the adoption such vehicles. Even small tweaks to existing policies could tip the balance in favour of zero-emission vehicles – incentivising operators to invest in them.

The Bus Service Operators Grant (BSOG) is a government subsidy to make bus travel cheaper than it would be under true market conditions. Each year, the Department for Transport gives approximately £251 million to local authorities and bus service operators in grants.²³⁶ BSOG payments are based on the volume of fuel consumed by bus operators - allocating 34.57 pence per litre of diesel or biofuel fuel consumed,237 32.66 pence per litre of unleaded petrol, and 18.8 pence per kilogram of natural gas or other road fuel gas.²³⁸ Certified low-carbon operators can also claim an additional six pence per kilometre travelled.239

Doubtlessly, the BSOG helps in incentivising bus travel, and lowers carbon

emissions and air pollution by reducing the necessity for private car travel, all other things being equal. However, there is good reason to believe a reformed BSOG could deliver better value for money, and be a more effective tool in decarbonising bus fleets.

As the BSOG is largely paid in accordance with the amount of fuel a bus uses, it fundamentally incentivises fuel consumption before all else. However, if the purpose of the BSOG is to increase bus services above what they would be under actual market conditions, there are surely better variables to try and incentivise. A BSOG which incentivises distance travelled would be a much more sensible end to encourage.

If the Government is to continue subsiding bus travel through the BSOG, officials within the Department for Transport should model changing from a consumptionbased subsidy to a distance-based subsidy. They would need to calculate at what level that should be set (on a per kilometre measure), so as not to lead to a reduction in the current provision of bus services.

In addition, civil servants should look to reform how the BSOG rewards lowcarbon buses. As mentioned, low-carbon buses can currently claim six pence per kilometre driven. There could be an argument to increase this, so as to further incentivise the uptake of cleaner buses. In order to limit the costs of doing so, this could be funded by better apportioning the overall envelope of BSOG support with a higher proportion going towards rewarding distance travelled by lowcarbon buses, and a lower proportion towards the quantity of fuel consumed by all buses (which, of course, we would hope to see changed to a distance-based model itself).

Other reforms could include reviewing what qualifies as a low-emissions bus which is liable for the additional payment, potentially moving one day towards a system which only subsidises zeroemission buses rather than ULEVs. To its credit, the Government did in 2018 state that it "remain[s] committed to reforming BSOG, to bring it up to date".²⁴⁰ The ideas outlined here could help the Government make good on that commitment.

5 Reform the RTFO rules to better support the production of hydrogen gas.

The Renewable Transport Fuel Obligation (RFTO) mandates that significant suppliers of transport and non-road mobile machinery fuel (those dispensing more than 450,000 litres a year or equivalent) must ensure a certain proportion comes from renewable or sustainable sources.²⁴¹

Under the RTFO, companies which supply qualifying renewable fuels receive Renewable Transport Fuel Certificates (RTFCs).²⁴² Fuel suppliers which are subject to the RTFO are accordingly required to redeem a certain number of RTFCs in proportion to the volume of nonrenewable fuels they supply.²⁴³ The RTFO is a key plank of the Government's overall strategy for transport decarbonisation, with the current objective for the proportion of fuel to reach 12.4 per cent by 2032.²⁴⁴

From January 1, 2019, the Government has had a target for 'development fuels' under the RTFO.²⁴⁵ These development fuels are fuels made from either certain sustainable waste products or residues, or a renewable fuel of non-biological origin (RFNBO).²⁴⁶ According the Government itself, the simplest RFNBO is renewable hydrogen, for example hydrogen which is made from wind or solar powered electrolysis.²⁴⁷ The Government wishes to incentivise the production of development fuels because they deem them to be part of "the UK's long term strategic needs".²⁴⁸ Accordingly, development fuels attract double the number of RTFCs per unit supplied.

Just as the Government has targets for increasing the supply of renewable transport fuels altogether, it also has specific sub-targets for the share of which the total fuel supply comprises of development fuels. For 2020, this stands at 0.075 per cent, with an intention for supply to gradually increase year on year, until it stands at 1.4 per cent of total supply in 2032.²⁴⁹

The Government should closely monitor progress towards the achievement of these targets, and not be afraid to amend regulations which support the supply of development fuels if it appears that a target will not be hit. An obvious starting point, for instance, would be to increase the multiplier awarded for the production of development fuels above its current rate of two.

Other modifications could also be made to current RTFO rules which ensure that it is as sustainable as possible, while also supporting genuinely environmentally friendly methods of renewable energy generation. A perennially contentious issue with biofuels is that some of them deliver only marginal environmental benefits, and may even increase net greenhouse gas emissions.²⁵⁰ So called 'first generation' biofuels - such as bioethanol made from cereals or root crops – have been criticised on the basis that they compete with food production.²⁵¹ Biofuels of this sort, therefore, necessitate more agriculture than the case was previously, which can harm the environment.²⁵² This can be particularly unhelpful with regards to greenhouse gas emissions when it leads to the conversion of previously uncultivated carbon sinks like woodlands or grasslands.253

There are already some limitations around how biofuels are treated under the RTFO. In 2017, the Government introduced a 'crop cap', which curbs the amount of renewable fuel which can come from crop-based sources.²⁵⁴ This was initially set at four per cent, and under current plans will slowly fall to two per cent by 2032.²⁵⁵

Owing to the potentially damaging consequences of first-generation biofuels, the Government should also consider setting a future target to eliminate their contribution to the RTFO entirely. This would signal to current biofuel producers that they cannot rely on them being a permanent feature of the transport fuel market, as well as incentivising production of second and third generation biofuels which are demonstrably better for the environment.

In doing so, the Government should acknowledge that biofuel producers have invested considerable sums of money in plants and machinery which use crop feedstocks, and also that first-generation biofuels serve as a necessary stepping stone towards developing more advanced biofuels. The Government should therefore work with the biofuel industry on mapping out a sensible schedule for the phasing out of first-generation biofuels from the RTFO – ensuring that the RTFO only supports truly sustainable fuel sources which make a meaningful and positive impact on reducing greenhouse gas emissions.

6 Establish a cross-departmental Hydrogen Working Group and produce a UK-wide hydrogen strategy for the UK ahead of COP26.

This report has largely limited its focus to the role of hydrogen in the transport system, especially in terms of the decarbonisation of heavy transport. But that is not to say that hydrogen will not be useful in other sectors. We have already touched upon how hydrogen could replace natural gas for domestic heating and cooking, or decarbonise various industrial processes. Moreover, this report has also illuminated how hydrogen offers not only savings in greenhouse gas emissions, but could improve air quality, too. Yet precisely by virtue of being a technology with such a wide range of potential applications and benefits, hydrogen does not have a natural department to champion its cause. One could reasonably argue that any of the Department for Transport, the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, the Ministry for Housing, Communities and Local Government, or the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs could or should take the lead on hydrogen policy in the UK.

In truth, it is perhaps most prudent for all of the above to play a role. To ensure that the UK has a joined-up policy on hydrogen, the Government should establish a civil service working group drawn from all of the aforementioned departments. If any department were needed to head the working group, the Department of Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy would likely be the best candidate, overseen by the Minister of State for Business, Energy and Clean Growth.

Once the working group is convened, it should set about producing a hydrogen strategy which identifies policy obstacles to wider hydrogen proliferation - be that planning or health and safety regulations, or how hydrogen is treated relative to other zero-carbon fuels in government decision making - and make recommendations on how best to eliminate these where it may be judicious to do so. It should aim to ensure not that hydrogen is privileged above other alternatives, but that sustainable hydrogen is given a fair hearing where relevant in policymaking going forward. It was striking, for example, that the recent proposal to create Britain's first all-electric bus town was restricted solely to BEVs. Here, a robust hydrogen working group might have advocated instead for a 'zeroemission bus town', which could draw upon the advantages of both hydrogen

and electric buses, and would surely have been a more rational way to model the scheme. It could also contribute to the thinking around the idea of piloting a zero-emission city, in which the costs and challenges of moving the entire local transport network to zero emissions could be evaluated.

A key area which the strategy should also examine is around where hydrogen applications in industry can be tied to a further roll out in transport, and vice versa as the technology naturally scales up. One of the biggest challenges with hydrogen, and one which adds significantly to its cost, is the infrastructure needed in storage and supply – so if some degree of coordination could be achieved between domestic, industrial and transport uses of hydrogen, it could deliver a significant spur to hydrogen deployment.

Prior to the COVID-19 outbreak, the UK was due to co-host the 26th United Nations Climate Change Conference – COP26 – in November 2020.²⁵⁶ The summit will now take place in 2021, and will draw the attention of diplomats, heads of state, key private sector decision makers, civil society. The run-up to COP26 should therefore serve as the ideal time to publish the findings of the hydrogen strategy, as well as showcase British hydrogen technologies and manufacturing skills to global companies and governments that are seeking practical solutions for their own decarbonisation goals.

The policy of having a hydrogen strategy, and accompanying units within government to advance it, is nothing novel. Other countries around the world already have hydrogen strategies of their own, many of which aim at exactly what has been stated above – namely, the coordination of hydrogen deployment across various different, and not necessarily always obviously connected, parts of the economy. In Australia, for instance, there is the Hydrogen Working Group, chaired by the chief scientist. Convened in December 2018, it has an explicit objective of focusing "on actions that remove market barriers, efficiently build supply and demand, and accelerate [Australian hydrogen's] global costcompetitiveness".257 Moreover, a "key element" of the Australian strategy is to understand how geographical hydrogen hubs or clusters could "promote synergies from sector coupling", whereby applications like hydrogen in transport, heating and industry are made easier by a unified approach to hydrogen deployment.258

The Australian government, however, is not alone in taking a forward-thinking approach. Other countries, like South Korea,²⁵⁹ China,²⁶⁰ Japan,²⁶¹ and Germany have published similar strategies or statements of intent about how they plan to integrate hydrogen into their future economies.²⁶² The Scottish Government has similarly made hydrogen a focus of its industrial and environmental thinking. The wider UK should follow their lead to ensure it is equally well-placed to capture the economic and environmental benefits of green hydrogen, by removing barriers to facilitate its wider deployment in the economy.

7 Develop a distinct strategy for cleaning up HGVs and LGVs, as well as other sectors such as rail and shipping.

Part of the reason that we have argued strongly for a rejuvenated strategy for decarbonising buses, as set out above, is that bus decarbonisation can be what spurs the market for zero-emission HGVs and LGVs – markets which are far from maturation at present.

Using buses as a test bed will help in not only refining zero-emissions technologies involved in powering heavier vehicles in the first place, but also in terms of installing (and further refining) the necessary infrastructure associated with zero-emissions vehicles – whether that be new electric charge points, or hydrogen refuelling stations.

But the Government must also act to improve the long-term take up of zeroemission HGVs and LGVs, as well as other transport classes discussed above – as well as making existing models cleaner.

The Government should start by having the Department for Transport consult on the drafting of a distinct HGV and LGV strategy, given the current failure to move away from conventional internal combustion engines for these vehicle classes, with separate projects examining rail, shipping and aviation to follow later.

At present, the reasonable progress being made by the car sector toward low- and zero-emission vehicles is covering up a much more serious failure around the rest of the transport network – something clearly evidenced by Chart 4. A thorough and comprehensive strategy for decarbonising HGVs and LGVs will should also help to focus minds in the sector about getting to a situation where such vehicle classes are fully decarbonised by the date of the Net Zero target.

A good place to start here would be to issue a green paper and launch a public consultation specifically on how to shift freight vehicles towards Net Zero greenhouse gas emissions by 2050. It should make suggestions around target dates for fossil fuel phase-outs of HGVs and LGVs, as well as on other relevant issues - like how to fund the infrastructure which will likely be necessary to facilitate the transition towards zero-emission vehicles. As before, it should be acutely sensitive to the economic costs being imposed, and to ensuring that the roadmap it sets out is affordable as well as achievable.

The green paper should also consult on how best to clean up the existing HGV and LGV fleet of nearly 4.8 million vehicles – surveying opinions on measures which could be introduced to reduce the pollution emitted by HGVs and LGVs immediately, such as through retrofitting programmes or scrappage schemes.²⁶³

Part of the reason why uptake of zeroemission HGVs and LGVs has been so slow to date is because of the limited range of models on the market, especially for the heaviest vehicle classes. In light of this, the Government should consider how the regulatory landscape for R&D can be amended to stimulate research into innovative solutions to help address key hurdles in decarbonising HGVs and LGVs.

R&D on improving zero-emission powertrains should be prioritised – whether that is those based upon electrification or via alternatives like hydrogen fuel cells – but other technologies should not be overlooked, like integrating smart telematics,²⁶⁴ electronic driver aids and automation,²⁶⁵ aerodynamics,²⁶⁶ or other inventions which may come to fruition which cut vehicle emissions overall.²⁶⁷

Already, the new Government has put a renewed focus on boosting the UK's investment into R&D – not least by setting out plans in the recent Budget to raise public R&D investment to £22 billion per annum by 2024-25, increasing the rate of the Research and Development Expenditure Credit from 12 per cent to 13 per cent, and scoping out an ultimate target of increasing R&D spend as a percentage of GDP to 2.4 per cent by 2027.²⁶⁸

This redoubling of attention on innovation is certainly welcome, and should help drive genuine long-term growth in the economy.²⁶⁹ As part of this expansion in public investment into R&D, the Government should ensure projects which seek to deliver pure public goods, like cleaner air or a more stable climate, are given their due recognition – as indeed R&D into decarbonising hard-to-reach elements of the transport system might be regarded.

V. Conclusion

In recent years, concern for environmental issues has been growing – both among conservatives and the wider general public.²⁷⁰

In the current Government, we have an administration devoted to seeing the UK reduce its greenhouse gas emissions to Net Zero by 2050, while also being committed to taking immediate action to improve air quality to ever safer levels, and using environmental policy as a lever to deliver the jobs and economic opportunities of the future.²⁷¹

Importantly, this Government wants to achieve these ends with an approach underpinned by faith in markets and technology, which goes with the grain of established patterns of behaviour.²⁷² It is wise to do so. Others in the environmental movement – perhaps harbouring ulterior motives – might wish for altogether more radical tactics.²⁷³ But the end point of such an approach is to shut down some or all of the modern economy, causing enormous damage to lives and livelihoods.

Already, the UK has excelled in taking meaningful action in the climate debate. It has cut greenhouse gas emissions dramatically, while concomitantly growing its economy and population.²⁷⁴ In the business world, British companies and research institutes have designed, engineered, and installed some of the vital technologies which allow us all to live more sustainably. In the political sphere, British prime ministers have also

demonstrated leadership which has reverberated around the world – from Margaret Thatcher's 1989 speech on the floor on the United Nations General Assembly calling for global climate action,²⁷⁵ to Boris Johnson making the 2050 Net Zero pledge a key plank of his recent general election victory.²⁷⁶

On air pollution, too, Britain has witnessed significant success – with emissions of some forms of harmful pollutants down to mere fractions of what they once were.²⁷⁷ Again, a combination of sensible and appropriate regulation, twinned with entrepreneurial ingenuity, has meant that the British public now breathes markedly cleaner air than the case was even just a few decades ago.²⁷⁸

But past triumphs are not sufficient in these debates. There is still more to do – in some cases, much more. Commitments to meeting Net Zero greenhouse gases by 2050, and delivering cleaner air as soon as possible, are just that – commitments. What now needs to follow are a set of actionable and effective policies to ensure that the objectives of such ambitions are realised.

Some of these policies are already in place, and have given the UK a headstart in terms of getting to where it ideally wants to be. But others still can help, just as those which are currently in law could be tweaked and amended to ensure they are as efficacious as they possibly can be.

Transport is now the single biggest emitter of greenhouse gases in the UK, and a primary cause of the most harmful instances of air pollution. The report shows why the current strategy of transport decarbonisation, while effective for some classes of vehicle, is not be suitable for all. It makes the case for examining the potential role which alternative fuels, such as sustainably produced hydrogen, could play in ensuring that the UK can meet its climate and air quality objectives. It outlines the potential advantages to Britain of being an early mover in this technology, and using the heavy transport sector, and in particular the bus network, as a test bed for innovation. And it outlines how the UK can meet its Net Zero targets in the sector without excessive taxation or regulation, while delivering cleaner air, cleaner engines, and cleaner roads.

Endnotes

- James Murray and Michael Holder, "COP26: Boris Johnson launches UN Climate Summit with pledge to pull forward petrol and diesel car phase out". Available from: https:// www.businessgreen.com/news/4010018/cop26-borisjohnson-launches-climate-summit-pledge-pull-forwardpetrol-diesel-car-phase.
- 2 EY, "The Low Carbon Economy Index 2019". Available from: https://www.pwc.co.uk/services/sustainability-climatechange/insights/low-carbon-economy-index.html.
- 3 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "2018 UK greenhouse gas emissions: final figures – data tables". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/ statistics/final-uk-greenhouse-gas-emissions-nationalstatistics-1990-to-2018.
- 4 Ibid
- 5 Eamonn Ives and Ryan Shorthouse, "Clearing the air: Reducing air pollution in the West Midlands". Available from: https://brightblue.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ BB42CTA-Clearing-the-air-WEB.pdf.
- 6 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Air Pollution in the UK 2018". Available from: https://uk-air. defra.gov.uk/library/annualreport/viewonline?year=2018_ issue_1#report_pdf.
- 7 Royal College of Physicians and the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health, "Every breath we take: The lifelong impact of air pollution". Available from: https://www. rcplondon.ac.uk/projects/outputs/every-breath-we-takelifelong-impact-air-pollution.
- 8 OECD, "The economic consequences of outdoor air pollution". Available from: https://www.oecd.org/environment/ indicators-modelling-outlooks/Policy-Highlights-Economicconsequences-of-outdoor-air-pollution-web.pdf; Chelsea Harvey, "The staggering economic cost of air pollution". Available from: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ energy-environment/wp/2016/01/29/the-staggeringeconomic-cost-of-air-pollution/.
- 9 ClientEarth, "What do ClientEarth's legal cases mean for local authority plans to deliver nitrogen dioxide compliance in England and Wales?". Available from: https://www. documents.clientearth.org/wp-content/uploads/library/2019-03-15-what-do-clientearths-legal-cases-mean-for-localauthority-plans-to-deliver-nitrogen-dioxide-compliance-inengland-and-wales-ce-en.pdf.
- 10 HM Government, "The Clean Growth Strategy: Leading the way to a low carbon future". Available from: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/700496/clean-growthstrategy-correction-april-2018.pdf; HM Government, "The Road to Zero: Next steps towards cleaner road transport and delivering our Industrial Strategy". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/739460/ road-to-zero.pdf.

- 11 Graeme Paton, "New petrol and diesel cars banned from 2035". Available from: https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/ new-petrol-and-diesel-cars-banned-from-2035-6prvqhnxr.
- 12 Graeme Patton, "Ban on sale of petrol cars could come in ten years". Available from: https://www.thetimes.co.uk/ edition/news/petrol-and-diesel-car-ban-could-be-broughtforward-to-2032-t0dj7rf8l.
- 13 Committee on Climate Change, "Net Zero Technical Report". Available from: https://www.theccc.org.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2019/05/Net-Zero-Technical-report-CCC. pdf.
- 14 Peter Campbell and Nathalie Thomas, "Motorway services fear grid not ready for electric cars". Available from: https://www.ft.com/content/594345dc-20d0-11ea-b8a1-584213ee7b2b.
- 15 Department for Transport, "Table VEH0103: Licensed ultra low emission vehicles (ULEVs) at the end of quarter by bodytype and plug-in grant (PiG) eligibility, including regional breakdown for the latest quarter, United Kingdom from 2010 QI". Available from: https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/853461/veh0130.ods.
- 16 RenewableUK, "Powering the Future: RenewableUK's Vision of the Transition". Available from: http://vision.renewableuk. com/.
- 17 Complementary here not being used in economic terms to mean a good which induces demand in other goods.
- 18 Robert Rapier, "Why China Is Dominating Lithium-Ion Battery Production". Available from: https://www.forbes. com/sites/rrapier/2019/08/04/why-china-is-dominatinglithium-ion-battery-production/#592198ec3786; Trefor Moss, "The Key to Electric Cars Is Batteries. One Chinese Firm Dominates the Industry". Available from: https://www.wsj. com/articles/how-china-positioned-itself-to-dominate-thefuture-of-electric-cars-11572804489.
- 19 Ibid
- 20 Kate Abett, "EU 'green' recovery to target buildings, clean power, hydrogen – draft". Available from: https://uk-mobilereuters-com.cdn.ampproject.org/c/s/uk.mobile.reuters.com/ article/amp/idUKKBN22W2WV.
- 21 Department for Transport, "Decarbonising Transport: Setting the Challenge". Available from: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/876251/decarbonisingtransport-setting-the-challenge.pdf.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 The Conservative and Unionist Party, "Get Brexit Done: Unleash Britain's Potential". Available from: https://assetsglobal.website-files.com/5da42e2cae7ebd3f8bde353c/ 5dda924905da587992a064ba_Conservative%202019%20 Manifesto.pdf.

- 24 Royal Meteorological Society, "State of the UK climate 2018". Available from: https://rmets.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/ doi/epdf/10.1002/joc.6213.
- 25 NASA, "Global Temperature". Available from: https://climate. nasa.gov/vital-signs/global-temperature/.
- 26 The Clausius-Clapeyron equation states that atmospheric warming of 1°C increases the water-holding capacity of air by roughly seven per cent; Seth Westra et al., "Future changes to the intensity and frequency of short-duration extreme rainfall". Available from: https://agupubs. onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/2014RG000464; Kevin E. Trenberth, "Changes in precipitation with climate change". Available from: http://www.int-res.com/articles/cr_oa/ c047p123.pdf; Zeke Hausfather, "Explainer: What climate models tells us about future rainfall". Available from: https:// www.carbonbrief.org/explainer-what-climate-models-tell-us-about-future-rainfall.
- 27 Emanuele Bevacqua, Douglas Maraun, Michalis I. Vousdoukas, Evangelos Voukouvalas, Mathieu Vrac, Lorenzo Mentaschi and Martin Widmann, "Higher probability of compound flooding from precipitation and storm surge in Europe under anthropogenic climate change". Available from: https://advances.sciencemag.org/ content/advances/5/9/eaaw5531.full.pdf.
- 28 Kevin E. Trenberth, Lijing Cheng, Peter Jacobs, Yongxin Zhang and John Fasullo, "Hurricane Harvey Links to Ocean Heat Content and Climate Change Adaptation". Available from: https://agupubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/ doi/10.1029/2018EF000825; Thomas C. Peterson, Martin P. Hoerling, Peter A. Stott, and Stephanie C. Herring, "Explaining extreme events of 2012 from a climate perspective". Available from: https://journals.ametsoc.org/ doi/pdf/10.1175/BAMS-D-13-00085.1.
- 29 Jennifer L. Irish, Alison Sleath, Mary A. Cialone, Thomas R. Knutson and Robert E. Jensen, "Simulations of Hurricane Katrina (2005) under sea level and climate conditions for 1900". Available from: https://link.springer.com/ article/10.1007/s10584-013-1011-1.
- 30 Stefan Rahmstorf and Dim Coumou, "Increase of extreme events in a warming world". Available from: https://www.pnas. org/content/108/44/17905; Met Office, "How is climate linked to extreme weather?". Available from: https://www.metoffice. gov.uk/weather/climate/climate-and-extreme-weather.
- 31 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "UK becomes first major economy to pass Net Zero emissions law". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/news/uk-becomes-first-major-economy-topass-net-zero-emissions-law.
- 32 Climate Change Act 2008 (2050 Target Amendment) Order 2019. Available from: http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ uksi/2019/1056/introduction/made.
- 33 Climate Change Act 2008. Available from: http://www. legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2008/27/contents.
- 34 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "2018 UK Greenhouse Gas Emissions". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/863325/2018-final-emissions-statistics-summary.pdf.
- 35 Ibid.
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Data for land use, land use change and forestry has been omitted from Chart 1 for it is actually a net negative source of greenhouse gas emissions – and the only

current net negative sector in the UK. In 1990, as a sector it sequestered net $0.1 \text{ MtCO}_2 e$, and in 2018 it sequestered net 10.3 MtCO₂e.

- 38 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "2018 UK greenhouse gas emissions: final figures – data tables". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/ statistics/final-uk-greenhouse-gas-emissions-nationalstatistics-1990-to-2018.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Department for Transport, "Energy and environment: data tables (ENV): ENV0201: Greenhouse gas emissions from transport mode: United Kingdom". Available from: https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/850278/env0201.ods.
- 41 Department for Transport, "UK to go further and faster to tackle climate change". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/news/uk-to-go-further-and-faster-to-tackleclimate-change.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Department for Transport, "Road traffic statistics (TRA): TRA0101: Road traffic (vehicle miles) by vehicle type in Great Britain". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/statistical-data-sets/road-traffic-statistics-tra.
- 44 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "2018 UK greenhouse gas emissions: final figures – data tables". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/ statistics/final-uk-greenhouse-gas-emissions-nationalstatistics-1990-to-2018.
- 45 Office for National Statistics, "Overview of the UK population: August 2019". Available from: https:// www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ populationandmigration/populationestimates/articles/ overviewoftheukpopulation/august2019.
- 46 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "2018 UK greenhouse gas emissions: final figures – data tables". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/ statistics/final-uk-greenhouse-gas-emissions-nationalstatistics-1990-to-2018.
- 47 Department for Transport, "Energy and environment (TSGB03): TSGB0304 (ENV0103): Average new car fuel consumption". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/statistical-data-sets/tsgb03.
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Air Pollution in the UK 2018". Available from: https://uk-air.defra. gov.uk/assets/documents/annualreport/air_pollution_ uk_2018_issue_1.pdf.
- 50 HM Government, "The Road to Zero: Next steps towards cleaner road transport and delivering our Industrial Strategy". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment____ data/file/739460/road-to-zero.pdf.
- 51 Eamonn Ives and Ryan Shorthouse, "Clearing the air: Reducing air pollution in the West Midlands". Available from: https://brightblue.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ BB42CTA-Clearing-the-air-WEB.pdf.
- 52 Ibid.
- 53 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Air Pollution in the UK 2018". Available from: https://uk-air.defra. gov.uk/assets/documents/annualreport/air_pollution_ uk_2018_issue_1.pdf.

- 54 Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants, "Cardiovascular Disease and Air Pollution: A report by the Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/304668/COMEAP_cardiovascular_disease_and_air_ pollution.pdf; https://www.ers-education.org/publications/ ers-monograph/archive/the-impact-of-air-pollution-onrespiratory-health.aspx.
- 55 Xin Zhang, Xi Chen and Xiaobo Zhang, "The impact of exposure to air pollution on cognitive performance". Available from: https://www.pnas.org/content/115/37/9193.
- 56 Naureen Ali and Adeel Khoja, "Growing Evidence for the Impact of Air Pollution on Depression". Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6447209/.
- 57 Anne Oudin Bertil Forsberg, Annelie Nordin Adolfsson, Nina Lind, Lars Modig, Maria Nordin, Steven Nordin, Rolf Adolfsson and Lars-Göran Nilsson, "Traffic-Related Air Pollution and Dementia Incidence in Northern Sweden: A Longitudinal Study". Available from: https://ehp.niehs.nih. gov/doi/10.1289/ehp.1408322.
- 58 Dimitris Evangelopoulos, Klea Katsouyanni, Heather Walton and Martin Williams, "Personalising the Health Impacts of Air Pollution: Interim Statistics Summary for a Selection of Statements". Available from: http://www.erg.kcl.ac.uk/ Research/docs/personalised-health-impacts.pdf.
- 59 Hong-Bae Kim, Jae-Yong Shim, Byoungjin Park and Yong-Jae Lee, "Long-Term Exposure to Air Pollutants and Cancer Mortality: A Meta-Analysis of Cohort Studies". Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC6266691/.
- 60 World Health Organization, "Health effects of particulate matter: Policy implications for countries in eastern Europe, Caucasus and central Asia". Available from: http://www. euro.who.int/___data/assets/pdf_file/0006/189051/Healtheffects-of-particulate-matter-final-Eng.pdf.
- 61 World Health Organization, "Ambient (outdoor) air pollution". Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/ fact-sheets/detail/ambient-(outdoor)-air-quality-and-health.
- 62 Marco Cascella, Michael Rajnik, Arturo Cuomo, Scott C. Dulebohn and Raffaela Di Napoli, "Features, Evaluation and Treatment Coronavirus (COVID-19)". Available from: https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK554776/; Nsikan Akpan, "These underlying conditions make coronavirus more severe, and they're surprisingly common". Available from: https://www.nationalgeographic.com/science/2020/03/ these-underlying-conditions-make-coronavirus-moresevere-and-they-are-surprisingly-common/.
- 63 Leonardo Setti, "Relazione circa l'effetto dell'inquinamento da particolato atmosferico e la diffusione di virus nella popolazione". Available from: https://www.actuenvironnement.com/media/pdf/news-35178-covid-19.pdf.
- 64 Royal College of Physicians and the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health, "Every breath we take: The lifelong impact of air pollution". Available from: https://www. rcplondon.ac.uk/projects/outputs/every-breath-we-takelifelong-impact-air-pollution.
- 65 Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants, "The Mortality Effects of Long-Term Exposure to Particulate Air Pollution in the United Kingdom". Available from: https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/304641/COMEAP_ mortality_effects_of_long_term_exposure.pdf.

- 66 David Wyon, "The effects of indoor air quality on performance and productivity". Available from: https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15330777.
- 67 Ross Levine, Chen Lin and Zigan Wang, "Toxic emissions and executive migration". Available from: https://www.nber. org/papers/w24389.pdf.
- 68 Peringe Grennfelt, Anna Engleryd, Martin Forsius, Øystein Hov, Henning Rodhe and Ellis Cowling, "Acid rain and air pollution: 50 years of progress in environmental science and policy". Available from: https://link.springer.com/ article/10.1007/s13280-019-01244-4.
- 69 Air Pollution Information System, "Acid Deposition". Available from: http://www.apis.ac.uk/overview/pollutants/ acid-deposition.
- 70 European Environment Agency, "Eutrophication of terrestrial ecosystems due to air pollution". Available from: https://www.eea.europa.eu/airs/2018/natural-capital/ eutrophication-of-terrestrial-ecosystems.
- 71 United Nations Economic Commission for Europe, "Air pollution, ecosystems and biodiversity". Available from: http://www.unece.org/environmental-policy/conventions/ envlrtapwelcome/cross-sectoral-linkages/air-pollutionecosystems-and-biodiversity.html.
- 72 Amos P.K. Tai and Maria Val Martin, "Impacts of ozone air pollution and temperature extremes on crop yields: Spatial variability, adaptation and implications for future food security". Available from: https://ui.adsabs.harvard. edu/abs/2017AtmEn.169...11T/abstract; Zongbo Shi, "Why air pollution reduces crop yields". Available from: https://www. weforum.org/agenda/2014/11/air-pollution-reduces-cropyields/.
- 73 OECD, "The Economic Consequences of Outdoor Air Pollution". Available from: https://read.oecd-ilibrary.org/ environment/the-economic-consequences-of-outdoor-airpollution_9789264257474-en#page17.
- 74 World Health Organization, "Economic cost of deaths from air pollution (outdoor and indoor) per country, as a percentage of GDP WHO European Region, 2010". Available from: http://www.euro.who.int/___data/assets/ pdf_file/0008/276956/PR_Economics-Annex_en.pdf?ua=1.
- 75 Ibid.; World Bank, "GDP (current US\$) United Kingdom". Available from: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ NY.GDP.MKTP.CD?locations=GB.
- 76 All pollutants indexed at 100 = 1970, except NH_3 which is at 100 = 1980.
- 77 National Atmospheric Emissions Inventory, "Pollutant information: Nitrogen Oxides". Available from: https://naei. beis.gov.uk/overview/pollutants?pollutant_id=6.
- 78 National Atmospheric Emissions Inventory, "Pollutant information: PM10 (Particulate Matter < 10·m)". Available from: https://naei.beis.gov.uk/overview/pollutants?pollutant_id=24; National Atmospheric Emissions Inventory, "Pollutant information: PM2.5 (Particulate Matter < 2.5·m)". Available from: https://naei.beis.gov.uk/overview/pollutants?pollutant_ id=122.
- 79 European Environment Agency, "Explaining road transport emissions: A non-technical guide". Available from: https:// www.eea.europa.eu/publications/explaining-road-transportemissions.

- 80 A common method of NO_x creation is when fuels combust at sufficiently high temperatures to oxidise nitrogen in the air – and because diesel engines operate at higher temperatures than petrol ones, this is why they are especially problematic in terms of NO_x emissions; Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs and the Department for Transport, "UK Plan for tackling roadside nitrogen dioxide concentrations: Technical report". Available from: https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/632916/air-qualityplan-technical-report.pdf.
- 81 European Environment Agency, "Emissions of air pollutants from transport". Available from: https://www.eea.europa. eu/data-and-maps/indicators/transport-emissions-of-airpollutants-8/transport-emissions-of-air-pollutants-8.
- 82 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "What is the Daily Air Quality Index?". Available from: https://uk-air. defra.gov.uk/air-pollution/daqi?view=more-info.
- 83 Ibid.
- 84 Individuals regarded as 'at-risk' include, for example, those with pre-existing heart and lung problems.
- 85 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Daily Air Quality Index". Available from: https://uk-air.defra.gov.uk/ air-pollution/daqi.
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 Eamonn Ives, "Voters want Gove to clean up his act on air pollution". Available from: https://www.thetimes.co.uk/ article/voters-want-gove-to-clean-up-his-act-on-airpollution-s9fzf29gj; The Times, "The Times air pollution campaign: our manifesto for clean air". Available from: https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/campaign-for-changeour-manifesto-to-tackle-air-pollution-2m82vsvs6.
- 88 Eamonn Ives and Ryan Shorthouse, "Clearing the air: Reducing air pollution in the West Midlands". Available from: https://brightblue.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ BB42CTA-Clearing-the-air-WEB.pdf.
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 Eamonn Ives, "Public polling analysis of attitudes towards the impact of and policies on air pollution". Available from: https://brightblue.org.uk/eamonn-ives-public-pollinganalysis-of-attitudes-towards-the-impact-of-and-policies-onair-pollution/.
- 91 UK Air, "UK and EU Air Quality Policy Context". Available from: https://uk-air.defra.gov.uk/air-pollution/uk-eu-policycontext.
- 92 Official Journal of the European Union, "Directive 2004/107/ EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 December 2004 relating to arsenic, cadmium, mercury, nickel and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in ambient air". Available from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/ LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2005:023:0003:0016:EN:PDF.
- 93 Official Journal of the European Union, "Directive 2008/50/ EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 May 2008 on ambient air quality and cleaner air for Europe". Available from: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32008L0050&from=en.
- 94 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs and the Department for Transport, "Air Pollution in the UK 2018". Available from: https://uk-air.defra.gov.uk/library/ annualreport/viewonline?year=2018_issue_1#report_pdf.
- 95 Ibid

- 97 Ibid.
- 98 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs and the Department for Transport, "Supplement to the UK plan for tackling roadside nitrogen dioxide concentrations". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/746100/air-quality-no2-plan-supplement.pdf.
- 99 ClientEarth, "What do ClientEarth's legal cases mean for local authority plans to deliver nitrogen dioxide compliance in England and Wales?". Available from: https://www. documents.clientearth.org/wp-content/uploads/library/2019-03-15-what-do-clientearths-legal-cases-mean-for-localauthority-plans-to-deliver-nitrogen-dioxide-compliance-inengland-and-wales-ce-en.pdf.
- 100 ClientEarth, "UK Government loses third air pollution case as judge rules air pollution plans 'unlawful'". Available from: https://www.clientearth.org/government-loses-third-airpollution-case-judge-rules-air-pollution-plans-unlawful/.
- 101 HM Government, "The Road to Zero: Next steps towards cleaner road transport and delivering our Industrial Strategy". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/739460/road-to-zero.pdf.
- 102 Ibid.
- 103 Prime Minister's Office, 10 Downing Street, Department for Transport and the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "PM launches UN Climate Summit in the UK". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ pm-launches-un-climate-summit-in-the-uk.
- 104 Ibid.
- 105 Graeme Patton, "Ban on sale of petrol cars could come in ten years". Available from: https://www.thetimes.co.uk/ article/petrol-and-diesel-car-ban-could-be-broughtforward-to-2032-t0dj7rf8l; Michael Holder and Madeleine Cuff, "Green groups push for 2030 petrol and diesel phase-out". Available from: https://www.businessgreen. com/news-analysis/3028715/report-phasing-out-fossil-fuelcars-by-2030-could-deliver-gbp3bn-boost-to-uk.
- 106 HM Government, "The Road to Zero: Next steps towards cleaner road transport and delivering our Industrial Strategy". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/739460/road-to-zero.pdf.
- 107 Ibid.
- 108 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Clean Air Strategy 2019". Available from: https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/770715/1clean-air-strategy-2019.pdf.
- 109 The EU sets a limit value of 25·g/m³ for PM_{2.5} averaged over a year, whereas the World Health Organization sets a limit value of 10·g/m³; European Environment Agency, "Air quality standards". Available from: https://www.eea.europa.eu/ themes/air/air-quality-concentrations/air-quality-standards.
- 110 The Conservative and Unionist Party, "Get Brexit Done: Unleash Britain's Potential". Available from: https://assetsglobal.website-files.com/5da42e2cae7ebd3f8bde353c/ 5dda924905da587992a064ba_Conservative%202019%20 Manifesto.pdf.

⁹⁶ Ibid.

- 111 Department for Transport, "Decarbonising Transport: Setting the Challenge". Available from: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/876251/decarbonisingtransport-setting-the-challenge.pdf.
- 112 Department for Transport and the Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency, "Cars (VEH02): VEH0203: Licensed cars by propulsion or fuel type: Great Britain and United Kingdom". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/794474/veh0203.ods.
- 113 Ibid.
- 114 Ibid
- 115 Society of Motor Manufacturers and Traders, "Ultra Low Emissions Vehicles (ULEVs)". Available from: https://www. smmt.co.uk/industry-topics/technology-innovation/ultralow-emission-vehicles-ulevs/.
- 116 Department for Transport, "Table VEH0103: Licensed ultra low emission vehicles (ULEVs) at the end of quarter by bodytype and plug-in grant (PiG) eligibility, including regional breakdown for the latest quarter, United Kingdom from 2010 Q1". Available from: https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/853461/veh0130.ods.
- 117 Ibid
- 118 Ibid
- 119 Zeke Hausfather, "Factcheck: How electric vehicles help to tackle climate change". Available from: https://www. carbonbrief.org/factcheck-how-electric-vehicles-help-totackle-climate-change.
- 120 Antonio Nedjalkov et al., "Toxic Gas Emissions from Damaged Lithium Ion Batteries – Analysis and Safety Enhancement Solution". Available from: https://www.mdpi. com/2313-0105/2/1/5; Parliamentary Office of Science and Technology, "Rare Earth Metals". Available from: https:// www.parliament.uk/documents/post/postpn368rare_ earth_metals.pdf.
- 121 Damian Carrington, "Electric cars are not the answer to air pollution, says top UK adviser". Available from: https://www. theguardian.com/environment/2017/aug/04/fewer-carsnot-electric-cars-beat-air-pollution-says-top-uk-adviserprof-frank-kelly; Gavin Harper et al., "Recycling lithium-ion batteries from electric vehicles". Available from: https:// www.nature.com/articles/s41586-019-1682-5.
- 122 International Energy Agency, "The Future of Hydrogen: Seizing today's opportunities". Available from: https://www. capenergies.fr/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/the_future_ of_hydrogen.pdf.
- 123 Ibid.; Mary Bellis, "A History of the Automobile". Available from: https://www.thoughtco.com/who-invented-thecar-4059932.
- 124 Department for Transport and the Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency, "Cars (VEH02): VEH0203: Licensed cars by propulsion or fuel type: Great Britain and United Kingdom". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/794474/veh0203.ods.
- 125 John Jechura, "Hydrogen from Natural Gas via Steam Methane Reforming (SMR)". Available from: https://inside. mines.edu/~jjechura/EnergyTech/07_Hydrogen_from_ SMR.pdf.

126 Ibid.

- 127 Andrea Bassani, Daniele Previtali, Carlo Pirola, Giula Bozzano, Simone Colombo and Flavio Manenti, "Mitigating Carbon Dioxide Impact of Industrial Steam Methane Reformers by Acid Gas to Syngas Technology: Technical and Environmental Feasibility". Available from: https:// hrcak.srce.hr/file/329365; Reza Soltani, Marc Rosen and Ibrahim Dincer, "Assessment of CO2 capture options from various points in steam methane reforming for hydrogen production". Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/abs/pii/S0360319914027566.
- 128 Committee on Climate Change, "Hydrogen in a low-carbon economy". Available from: https://www.theccc.org.uk/ wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Hydrogen-in-a-low-carboneconomy.pdf.
- 129 Christos M. Kalamaras and Angelos M. Efstathiou, "Hydrogen Production Technologies: Current State and Future Developments". Available from: https://www.hindawi. com/journals/cpis/2013/690627/.
- 130 Ibid.
- 131 Committee on Climate Change, "Hydrogen in a low-carbon economy". Available from: https://www.theccc.org.uk/ wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Hydrogen-in-a-low-carboneconomy.pdf.
- 132 Ibid.
- 133 Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy, "Hydrogen Production: Coal Gasification". Available from: https://www.energy.gov/eere/fuelcells/hydrogenproduction-coal-gasification.
- 134 Christos M. Kalamaras and Angelos M. Efstathiou, "Hydrogen Production Technologies: Current State and Future Developments". Available from: https://www.hindawi. com/journals/cpis/2013/690627/.
- 135 Piotr Burmistrz, Tomasz Chmielniak, Leszek Czepirski and Magdalena Gazda-Grzywacz, "Carbon footprint of the hydrogen production process utilizing subbituminous coal and lignite gasification". Available from: https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0959652616312604.
- 136 Truly sustainable hydrogen produced via electrolysis will require the electricity used to generate the current to have itself been generated sustainably, either through renewables or nuclear power.
- 137 Jamie Speirs, Paul Balcombe, Erin Johnson, Jeanne Martin, Nigel Brandon and Adam Hawkes, "A greener gas grid: what are the options?". Available from: https://www. sustainablegasinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/ SGI-A-greener-gas-grid-what-are-the-options-WP3. pdf?noredirect=1.
- 138 Deloitte, "Fuelling the Future of Mobility: Hydrogen and fuel cell solutions for transportation". Available from: https:// www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/cn/Documents/ finance/deloitte-cn-fueling-the-future-of-mobility-en-200101. pdf.
- 139 Oliver Schmid, Ajay Gambhira, Iain Staffell, Adam Hawkes, Jenny Nelson and Sheridan Few, "Future cost and performance of water electrolysis: An expert elicitation study". Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0360319917339435#!.
- 140 Jocelyn Timperley, "Renewable hydrogen 'already cost competitive', say researchers". Available from: https:// www.carbonbrief.org/renewable-hydrogen-already-costcompetative-say-researchers.

- 141 Deloitte, "Fuelling the Future of Mobility: Hydrogen and fuel cell solutions for transportation". Available from: https:// www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/cn/Documents/ finance/deloitte-cn-fueling-the-future-of-mobility-en-200101. pdf.
- 142 Committee on Climate Change, "Hydrogen in a low-carbon economy". Available from: https://www.theccc.org.uk/ wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Hydrogen-in-a-low-carboneconomy.pdf.
- 143 Committee on Climate Change, "Hydrogen in a low-carbon economy". Available from: https://www.theccc.org.uk/ wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Hydrogen-in-a-low-carboneconomy.pdf.
- 144 Deloitte, "Fuelling the Future of Mobility: Hydrogen and fuel cell solutions for transportation". Available from: https:// www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/cn/Documents/ finance/deloitte-cn-fueling-the-future-of-mobility-en-200101. pdf.
- 145 Royal Academy of Engineering, Chartered Institute of Building Services Engineers, Energy Institute, Institution of Chemical Engineers, Institution of Engineering and Technology, Institution of Gas Engineers and Managers, Institution of Mechanical Engineers, "Written evidence submitted by Royal Academy of Engineering (crossengineering sector response) (CGE0055)". Available from: http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/ committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/science-andtechnology-committee/technologies-for-meeting-cleangrowth-emissions-reduction-targets/written/92189.html.
- 146 Deloitte, "Fuelling the Future of Mobility: Hydrogen and fuel cell solutions for transportation". Available from: https:// www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/cn/Documents/ finance/deloitte-cn-fueling-the-future-of-mobility-en-200101. pdf.
- 147 Department for Transport, "Table NTS0409b: Average distance travelled by purpose and main mode: England, from 2002". Available from: https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/821479/nts0409.ods.
- 148 Department for Transport, "Table ENV0201 (TSGB0306): Greenhouse gas emissions by transport mode: United Kingdom, 1990-2017". Available from: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/850278/env0201.ods.
- 149 Gov.uk, "Low-emission vehicles eligible for a plug-in grant". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/plug-in-car-van-grants.
- 150 House of Commons Library, "Vehicle Excise Duty (VED)". Available from: http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/ documents/SN01482/SN01482.pdf.
- 151 Department for Transport and the Office for Low Emission Vehicles, "Funding for on-street chargepoints doubled to help charge up electric vehicle revolution". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/funding-for-on-streetchargepoints-doubled-to-help-charge-up-electric-vehiclerevolution.
- 152 HM Revenue and Customs, "Workplace charging for allelectric and plug-in hybrid vehicles". Available from: https:// www.gov.uk/government/publications/workplace-chargingfor-all-electric-and-plug-in-hybrid-vehicles/workplacecharging-for-all-electric-and-plug-in-hybrid-vehicles.

- 153 Department for Transport, "Decarbonisation Transport: Setting the Challenge". Available from: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/878642/decarbonisingtransport-setting-the-challenge.pdf.
- 154 Committee on Climate Change, "Hydrogen in a low-carbon economy". Available from: https://www.theccc.org.uk/ wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Hydrogen-in-a-low-carboneconomy.pdf.
- 155 Department for Transport, "Energy and environment: data tables (ENV): ENV0201: Greenhouse gas emissions from transport mode: United Kingdom". Available from: https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/850278/env0201.ods.
- 156 Ibid.
- 157 Department for Transport, "Energy and environment: data tables (ENV): ENV0301. Air pollutant emissions by transport mode: United Kingdom". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/statistical-data-sets/energy-and-environmentdata-tables-env.
- 158 The Guardian, "Germany launches world's first hydrogenpowered train". Available from: https://www.theguardian. com/environment/2018/sep/17/germany-launches-worldsfirst-hydrogen-powered-train.
- 159 Ibid.
- 160 Ibid.
- 161 Rail Technology Magazine, "Alstom's world first hydrogen train completes test in the Netherlands". Available from: http://www.railtechnologymagazine.com/Rail-News/ alstoms-world-first-hydrogen-train-completes-tests-in-thenetherlands-.
- 162 Fuel Cell & Hydrogen Energy Association, "Hydrogen-Powered Train Blog Update". Available from: http://www. fchea.org/in-transition/2019/9/23/hydrogen-powered-trainblog-update.
- 163 Porterbrook, "Meet the FLEX Family". Available from: https:// www.porterbrook.co.uk/innovation/case-studies/the-flexfamily.
- 164 Railway Industry Association, "RIA Electrification Cost Challenge". Available from: https://www.riagb.org.uk/RIA/ Newsroom/Stories/Electrification_Cost_Challenge_ Report.aspx.
- 165 Institution of Mechanical Engineers, "The future for hydrogen trains in the UK". Available from: https://www. imeche.org/docs/default-source/1-oscar/reports-policystatements-and-documents/imeche-hydrogen-trains. pdf?sfvrsn=2.
- 166 Jo Johnson, "Let's raise our ambitions for a cleaner, greener railway". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/speeches/lets-raise-our-ambitions-for-acleaner-greener-railway.
- 167 Rail Industry Decarbonisation Taskforce, "Final report to the Minister for Rail". Available from: https://www.rssb. co.uk/-/media/Project/RSSB/Platform/Documents/Public/ Public-content/Research-and-Technology/rail-industrydecarbonisation-taskforce-final-report-for-the-minister-forrail-july-2019-final.pdf.

- 168 Department for Transport, "Energy and environment: data tables (ENV): ENV0201: Greenhouse gas emissions from transport mode: United Kingdom". Available from: https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/850278/env0201.ods.
- 169 Department for Transport, "Energy and environment: data tables (ENV): ENV0301. Air pollutant emissions by transport mode: United Kingdom". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/statistical-data-sets/energy-and-environmentdata-tables-env.
- 170 United States Environmental Protection Agency, "Sulfur Dioxide Basics". Available from: https://www.epa.gov/so2pollution/sulfur-dioxide-basics#effects.
- 171 Department for Transport, "Energy and environment: data tables (ENV): ENV0301. Air pollutant emissions by transport mode: United Kingdom". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/statistical-data-sets/energy-and-environmentdata-tables-env.
- 172 Robin Harding, "Japan launches first liquid hydrogen carrier ship". Available from: https://www.ft.com/ content/8ae16d5e-1bd4-11ea-97df-cc63de1d73f4.
- 173 The Maritime Executive, "Havyard Readies Fuel Cell System for Large Ships". Available from: https://www. maritime-executive.com/article/havyard-readies-fuel-cellsystem-for-large-ships.
- 174 Fuel Cells and Hydrogen Joint Undertaking, "Flagship project to deploy two hydrogen vessels". Available from: https://www.fch.europa.eu/news/flagships-project-deploytwo-hydrogen-vessels.
- 175 Vaclav Smil, "Electric Container Ships Are Stuck on the Horizon". Available from: https://spectrum.ieee.org/ transportation/marine/electric-container-ships-are-stuckon-the-horizon.
- 176 International Council on Clean Transportation, "CO2 emissions from commercial aviation, 2018". Available from: https://theicct.org/publications/co2-emissions-commercialaviation-2018.
- 177 Martin Cames, Jakob Graichen, Anne Siemns and Venessa Cook, "Emission Reduction Targets for International Aviation and Shipping". Available from: https://www. europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2015/569964/ IPOL_STU(2015)569964_EN.pdf.
- 178 Jocelyn Timperley, "Corsia: The UN's plan to 'offset' growth in aviation emissions after 2020". Available from: https:// www.carbonbrief.org/corsia-un-plan-to-offset-growth-inaviation-emissions-after-2020.
- 179 ZeroAvia, "ZeroAvia Announces £2.7m UK Government Grant for the Development of Zero Emission Aviation". Available from: https://www.zeroavia.com/pressrelease-18-09-2019.
- 180 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "Clean Growth – Transforming Heating". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/766109/ decarbonising-heating.pdf.
- 181 Hydrogen is a much smaller molecule than methane, so pipes would need to be upgraded to ensure no leakage occurs; Committee on Climate Change, "Hydrogen in a low-carbon economy". Available from: https://www.theccc. org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Hydrogen-in-a-lowcarbon-economy.pdf.

- 182 Tina Fawcett, "The future role of heat pumps in the domestic sector". Available from: https://www.eci.ox.ac.uk/ publications/downloads/fawcett11b.pdf.
- 183 Committee on Climate Change, "Hydrogen in a low-carbon economy". Available from: https://www.theccc.org.uk/ wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Hydrogen-in-a-low-carboneconomy.pdf.
- 184 RenewableUK, "Powering the Future: RenewableUK's Vision of the Transition". Available from: http://vision.renewableuk. com/.
- 185 Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, "Hydrogen and decarbonization of gas: false dawn or silver bullet?" Available from: https://www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/ wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Insight-66-Hydrogen-and-Decarbonisation-of-Gas.pdf.
- 186 Ibid.
- 187 Lori Bird, Jaquelin Cochran and Xi Wang, "Wind and Solar Energy Curtailment: Experience and Practices in the United States". Available from: https://www.nrel.gov/docs/ fy14osti/60983.pdf.
- 188 Ibid.
- 189 Joshua Burke and Matt Rooney, "Fuelling the Future: Hydrogen's role in supporting the low-carbon economy". Available from: https://policyexchange.org.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2018/09/Fuelling-the-Future.pdf.
- 190 Ben Webster, "Surplus electricity from wind farms to make hydrogen for cars and buses". Available from: https://www. thetimes.co.uk/article/surplus-electricity-from-wind-farmsto-make-hydrogen-for-cars-and-buses-5hvhp0fb0.
- 191 International Energy Agency, "The Future of Hydrogen: Seizing today's opportunities". Available from: https://www. capenergies.fr/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/the_future_ of_hydrogen.pdf.
- 192 International Energy Agency, "Oil information 2019". Available from: https://www.iea.org/reports/oilinformation-2019.
- 193 Government of Japan Ministerial Council on Renewable Energy, Hydrogen and Related Issues, "Basic Hydrogen Strategy". Available from: https://www.meti.go.jp/english/ press/2017/pdf/1226_003b.pdf.
- 194 European Commission, "Hydrogen Energy and Fuel Cells: A vision of our future". Available from: https://ec.europa.eu/ research/energy/pdf/hydrogen-report_en.pdf.
- 195 Australian Government Department of Industry, Science, Energy and Resources, "Australia's National Hydrogen Strategy". Available from: https://www.industry.gov.au/dataand-publications/australias-national-hydrogen-strategy.
- 196 Kate Abett, "EU 'green' recovery to target buildings, clean power, hydrogen – draft". Available from: https://uk-mobilereuters-com.cdn.ampproject.org/c/s/uk.mobile.reuters.com/ article/amp/idUKKBN22W2WV.
- 197 Equinor, "Equinor wins opportunity to develop world's largest offshore wind farm". Available from: https://www. equinor.com/en/news/2019-09-19-doggerbank.html.
- 198 Ibid.



- 199 Robert Rapier, "Why China Is Dominating Lithium-Ion Battery Production". Available from: https://www.forbes. com/sites/rrapier/2019/08/04/why-china-is-dominatinglithium-ion-battery-production/#592198ec3786; Trefor Moss, "The Key to Electric Cars Is Batteries. One Chinese Firm Dominates the Industry". Available from: https://www.wsj. com/articles/how-china-positioned-itself-to-dominate-thefuture-of-electric-cars-11572804489.
- 200 Element Energy, "Hy-Impact Series: Study 1: Hydrogen for economic growth: Unlocking jobs and GVA whilst reducing emissions in the UK". Available from: http://www.elementenergy.co.uk/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/ Element-Energy-Hy-Impact-Series-Study-1-Hydrogen-for-Economic-Growth.pdf.
- 201 Boris Johnson, "PM address to the nation: 31 January 2020". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/ speeches/pm-address-to-the-nation-31-january-2020.
- 202 Tommy Isaac, "HyDeploy: The UK's First Hydrogen Blending Deployment Project". Available from: https:// academic.oup.com/ce/article/3/2/114/5487479.
- 203 Deloitte, "UK Offshore Wind Power Market Update: Overview of the UK offshore wind power market and points to note for new entrants". Available from: https://www2. deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/cn/Documents/energyresources/deloitte-cn-er-uk-offshore-wind-power-marketupdate-en-190809.pdf.
- 204 Institute of Mechanical Engineers, "Windy city: how wind turbine blade manufacturing is boosting Hull's economy". Available from: https://www.imeche.org/news/news-article/ windy-city-how-wind-turbine-blade-manufacturing-isboosting-hull's-economy.
- 205 Nissan GB, "Made in Britain: The new Nissan LEAF, with more than 100 updates". Available from: http:// nissaninsider.co.uk/made-in-britain-the-new-nissan-leafwith-more-than-100-updates/; The Telegraph, "London Taxi Company opens £300m electric black cab factory in Coventry". Available from: https://www.telegraph.co.uk/ business/2017/03/22/london-taxi-company-opens-300melectric-black-cab-factory-coventry/.
- 206 Department for Transport, "Decarbonising Transport: Setting the Challenge". Available from: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/876251/decarbonisingtransport-setting-the-challenge.pdf.
- 207 Private communication.
- 208 Ibid.
- 209 Hydrogen Council, "Path to hydrogen competitiveness: A cost perspective". Available from: https://hydrogencouncil. com/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/Path-to-Hydrogen-Competitiveness_Full-Study-1.pdf.
- 210 Environment Bill 2019-21. Available from: https://services. parliament.uk/bills/2019-21/environment.html.
- 211 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Environment Bill 2020 policy statement". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/environmentbill-2020/30-january-2020-environment-bill-2020-policystatement.
- 212 Ibid.
- 213 Environment Bill 2019-21. Available from: https://services. parliament.uk/bills/2019-21/environment.html.

214 Ibid.

- 215 Pippa Neill, "Campaigners asking government to strengthen air quality aspects of Environment Bill". Available from: https://airqualitynews.com/2020/01/24/ campaigners-asking-government-to-strengthen-air-qualityaspects-of-environment-bill/.
- 216 Michael Gove, "How late it was, how late why the earth asks us to act now". Available from: https://www.facebook.com/1800609010167596/ posts/2395857257309432?s=36902012&sfns=xmwa.
- 217 World Health Organization, "Ambient (outdoor) air pollution". Available from: https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/ detail/ambient-(outdoor)-air-quality-and-health; European Commission, "Air Quality Standards". Available from: https:// ec.europa.eu/environment/air/quality/standards.htm.
- 218 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Assessing progress towards WHO guideline levels of PM₂₅ in the UK". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/825472/air-quality-who-pm25-report.pdf.
- 219 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Government introduces ground-breaking Environment Bill". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ government-introduces-ground-breaking-environment-bill.
- 220 Jerry Taylor, "Where Does Hostility to Science Come From?". Available from: https://www.niskanencenter.org/ where-does-hostility-to-science-come-from/.
- 221 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs and the Department for Transport, "Clean Air Zone Framework: Principles for setting up Clean Air Zones in England". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/863730/clean-air-zone-framework-feb2020.pdf.
- 222 Ibid.
- 223 Ibid.
- 224 Ibid.
- 225 Transport for London, "Central London Ultra Low Emissions Zones and the Extension to the North/South Circular Boundary". Available from: http://lruc.content.tfl.gov.uk/ulezboundary-map-from-25-october-2021.pdf.
- 226 Transport for London, "Ultra Low Emission Zone". Available from: https://tfl.gov.uk/modes/driving/ultra-low-emission-zone.
- 227 Natalie Middleton, "All Clean Air Zones postponed until 2021". Available from: https://fleetworld.co.uk/all-clean-airzones-postponed-until-2021/.
- 228 BrumBreathes, "Clean Air Zone: Summer 2020". Available from: https://www.brumbreathes.co.uk/what-is-the-caz; Clean Air for Bristol, "Clean Air for Bristol". Available from: https://www.cleanairforbristol.org/#intro; Clean Air Greater Manchester, "Our clean air plans". Available from: https:// cleanairgm.com/clean-air-plans.
- 229 Southampton City Council, "Clean Air Update". Available from: https://www.southampton.gov.uk/environmentalissues/pollution/air-quality/clean-air-zone.aspx.
- 230 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs and the Department for Transport, "UK Plan for tackling roadside nitrogen dioxide concentrations: Technical report". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/632916/air-quality-plan-technical-report.pdf.

- 231 'Highly polluting' defined here as vehicles which would otherwise have been non-compliant with the ULEZ minimum standards; Mayor of London, "ULEZ reduces 13,500 cars daily & cuts toxic air pollution by a third". Available from: https://www.london.gov.uk/press-releases/ mayoral/ulez-reduces-polluting-cars-by-13500-every-day.
- 232 Eamonn Ives, "Miles better why Britain should give the green light to road pricing". Available from: https://capx. co/miles-better-why-britain-should-give-the-green-lightto-road-pricing/; Sam Dumitriu, "London needs real road pricing". Available from: https://www.adamsmith.org/blog/ london-needs-real-road-pricing.
- 233 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Air quality grant programme". Available from: https://www.gov. uk/government/collections/air-quality-grant-programme.
- 234 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Measures – Buses". Available from: https://laqm.defra.gov. uk/action-planning/measures/buses.html.
- 235 Department for Transport, "Annual bus statistics: England 2018/19". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/852652/annual-bus-statistics-2019.pdf.
- 236 Office for Low Emission Vehicles, "Ultra-Low Emission Bus Scheme: Guidance for participants". Available from: https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/694955/ulebscheme-participant-guidance.pdf; Low Carbon Vehicle Partnership, "Bus Service Operators Grant (BSOG) reform in England". Available from: https://www.lowcvp.org.uk/ projects/bus-working-group/BS1-BSOGReform.htm.
- 237 Biofuel here referring to biodiesel, bioethanol and used cooking oils.
- 238 Department for Transport, "Bus Service Operators Grant: guidance for commercial transport operators". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/ bus-service-operators-grant-guidance-for-commercialtransport-operators/bus-service-operators-grant-guidancefor-commercial-transport-operators.
- 239 A low-carbon vehicle is defined as having 22 or more seats and be able to achieve a 30 per cent reduction in greenhouse gas emissions compared to an average Euro 3 diesel bus of the same passenger capacity; Department for Transport, "Bus Service Operators Grant: guidance for commercial transport operators". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/bus-serviceoperators-grant-guidance-for-commercial-transportoperators/bus-service-operators-grant-guidance-forcommercial-transport-operators.
- 240 Office for Low Emission Vehicles, "Ultra-Low Emission Bus Scheme: Guidance for participants". Available from: https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/694955/ulebscheme-participant-guidance.pdf.
- 241 Department for Transport, "Renewable Transport Fuel Obligation". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/ renewable-transport-fuels-obligation.
- 242 Department for Transport, "Renewable Transport Fuel Obligation Guidance Part Two: Carbon and Sustainability 2019: 01/01/19 to 31/12/19". Available from: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/782800/rtfo-guidance-part-2-carbon-and-sustainability-guidance-year-2019.pdf.

243 Ibid.

- 244 Department for Transport, "The Renewable Transport Fuel Obligations Order: Government response to the consultation on the amendments". Available from: https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/644843/renewabletransport-fuel-obligations-order-government-response-toconsultations-on-amendments.pdf.
- 245 Department for Transport, "Renewable Transport Fuel Obligation Guidance Part One: Process Guidance 2019: 01/01/19 to 31/12/19". Available from: https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/803811/rtfo-guidance-part-1-processguidance-year-2019.pdf.
- 246 Ibid.
- 247 Ibid.
- 248 Ibid.
- 249 Ibid.
- 250 Florian Humpenöder, Rüdiger Schaldach, Yalda Cikovanic and Liselotte Schebek, "Effects of land-use change on the carbon balance of 1st generation biofuels: An analysis for the European Union combining spatial modeling and LCA". Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0961953413002274?via%3Dihub; Timothy Searchinger et al., "Use of U.S. Croplands for Biofuels Increases Greenhouse Gases Through Emissions from Land-Use Change". Available from: https://science. sciencemag.org/content/319/5867/1238.
- 251 Jozsef Popp, Zoltan Lakner, Monika Harangi-Rakos and Miklós Gábor Fári, "The effect of bioenergy expansion: Food, energy, and environment". Available from: https://reader.elsevier.com/reader/sd/pii/ S1364032114000677?token=0DF99BE130008323810E077C 18780CBB948ECEECC506DA7420EC3C64B73A43CB0EB 3F7A8BF6C31915F80879460457AF7.
- 252 Ibid.
- 253 Royal Academy of Engineering, "Sustainability of liquid biofuels". Available from: https://www.raeng.org.uk/ publications/reports/biofuels.
- 254 Department for Transport, "Renewable Transport Fuel Obligation Guidance Part Two: Carbon and Sustainability 2019: 01/01/19 to 31/12/19". Available from: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/782800/rtfo-guidance-part-2-carbon-and-sustainability-guidance-year-2019.pdf.
- 255 Ibid.
- 256 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "COP26 postponement". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/news/cop26-postponement.
- 257 Council of Australian Governments Energy Council, "Australia's National Hydrogen Strategy". Available from: https://www.industry.gov.au/sites/default/files/2019-11/ australias-national-hydrogen-strategy.pdf.
- 258 Ibid.
- 259 Republic of Korea Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy, "Hydrogen economy: Roadmap of Korea". Available from: https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/45185a_ fc2f37727595437590891a3c7ca0d025.pdf.

- 260 Financial Times, "Hydrogen power: China backs fuel cell technology". Available from: https://www.ft.com/ content/27ccfc90-fa49-11e8-af46-2022a0b02a6c.
- 261 Government of Japan Ministerial Council on Renewable Energy, Hydrogen and Related Issues, "Basic Hydrogen Strategy". Available from: https://www.meti.go.jp/english/ press/2017/pdf/1226_003b.pdf.
- 262 German Government, "Wasserstoff und Energiewende". Available from: https://www.bmbf.de/files/Kurzpapier%20 Wasserstoff.pdf.
- 263 Department for Transport, "Table VEH0101: Licensed vehicles at the end of the quarter by body type, Great Britain from 1994 Q1; also United Kingdom from 2014 Q3". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/853452/veh0101.ods.
- 264 Ivo Wengraf, "Easy on the Gas: The effectiveness of ecodriving". Available from: https://www.racfoundation.org/ assets/rac_foundation/content/downloadables/easy_on_ the_gas-wengraf-aug2012.pdf.
- 265 Myriam Alexander-Kearns, Miranda Peterson, and Alison Cassady, "The Impact of Vehicle Automation on Carbon Emissions". Available from: https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/green/reports/2016/11/18/292588/the-impactof-vehicle-automation-on-carbon-emissions-whereuncertainty-lies/.
- 266 Hannah Baker, Richard Cornwell, Enrico Koehler and Jane Patterson, "Review of Low Carbon Technologies for Heavy Goods Vehicles". Available from: https://www.lowcvp.org. uk/assets/reports/090715%20Review%20of%20low%20 carbon%20technologies%20for%20heavy%20goods%20 vehicles.pdf.
- 267 Committee on Climate Change, "Fourth Carbon Budget Review – technical report". Available from: https://www. theccc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/1785b-CCC_______ TechRep_Singles_Book_1.pdf.
- 268 HM Treasury, "Budget 2020: Delivering on our promises to the British people". Available from: https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/871799/Budget_2020_Web_ Accessible_Complete.pdf.
- 269 Sam Bowman and Stian Westlake, "Reviving Economic Thinking on the Right". Available from: https:// revivingeconomicthinking.com/full-report/.

- 270 Sam Hall, "Public attitudes to UK climate leadership Ten years since the Climate Change Act". Available from: https://brightblue.org.uk/sam-hall-public-attitudes-touk-climate-leadership/; Eamonn Ives, "Tory leadership contenders can't afford to ignore the environment". Available from: https://capx.co/tory-leadership-contenderscant-afford-to-ignore-the-environment/.
- 271 Boris Johnson, "PM statement in Downing Street: 13 December 2019". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/ government/speeches/pm-statement-in-downing-street-13-december-2019; Boris Johnson, "Boris Johnson's first speech as Prime Minister: 24 July 2019". Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/boris-johnsonsfirst-speech-as-prime-minister-24-july-2019.
- 272 Robert Colvile, "Green politics with a big splash of blue". Available from: https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/greenpolitics-with-a-big-splash-of-blue-p9rstl5zw.
- 273 Eamonn Ives, "The Green New Deal is a socialist Trojan Horse". Available from: https://capx.co/the-green-new-dealis-a-socialist-trojan-horse/.
- 274 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, "2018 UK Greenhouse Gas Emissions". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/863325/2018-final-emissions-statistics-summary.pdf.
- 275 Margaret Thatcher, "Speech to the United Nations General Assembly (Global Environment)". Available from: https:// www.margaretthatcher.org/document/107817.
- 276 The Conservative and Unionist Party, "Get Brexit Done: Unleash Britain's Potential". Available from: https://assets-global.website-files. com/5da42e2cae7ebd3f8bde353c/5dda924905da587 992a064ba_Conservative%202019%20Manifesto.pdf.
- 277 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, "Emissions of air pollutants: Trends in UK sulphur dioxide, nitrogen oxides, non-methane volatile organic compounds, ammonia, and particulate matter (PM10, PM2.5) emissions". Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/864778/trends_in_air_emissions_2018.csv.
- 278 Ibid.



© Centre for Policy Studies, June 2020 ISBN 978-1-910627-83-9 57 Tufton Street, London, SWIP 3QL